THE ROLE OF SPECIAL CHILD SERVICES IN EXTREMELY PRETERM CHILDREN'S NEURODEVELOPMENT AND BEHAVIOR

A DISSERTATION

SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS

FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

IN THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF THE

TEXAS WOMAN'S UNIVERSITY

DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN DEVELOPMENT, FAMILY STUDIES, AND COUNSELING COLLEGE OF PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION

BY

KRISTINE AILEEN TOLENTINO-PLATA, B.S., M.S.

DENTON, TEXAS

DECEMBER 2023

Copyright © 2023 by Kristine Aileen Tolentino-Plata

DEDICATION

For my husband, Luis Javier, your unshakable confidence in me and your sacrifices have been the foundation of my success. For my daughter, Kassandra Louise, your pure excitement, and fascination have inspired me to reach new heights and be everything I can be. With all my heart,

I dedicate this work to both of you.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I want to express my deepest gratitude to the individuals who were instrumental in supporting me in completing my dissertation. I would like to extend my heartfelt appreciation to the members of my committee: Dr. Elizabeth McCarroll, Dr. Azucena Verdin, and Dr. Rhonda Buckley for their unwavering support and encouragement during this journey. I would also like to thank my colleagues at the Thrive Program at Children's Health and UT Southwestern for their cumulative efforts in shaping my clinical and research development. Particularly, I am grateful to Dr. Roy Heyne, who has served as my mentor for the past seven years. His guidance and steadfast support have not only fostered my learning but have also instilled in me a strong passion for exploration and curiosity.

Furthermore, I am overwhelmed with appreciation for my family and friends, who have been a constant source of motivation as I embarked on the path toward accomplishing my ultimate goal of earning a doctorate. Throughout these extensive and challenging three years, their firm support, patience, and flexibility have been critical in making this journey pleasant and attainable. Their faith in me and willingness to devote their own time and energy to help me succeed have been tremendous, and I will be forever grateful for their love and encouragement.

Truly, it took a village of individuals, each with a unique and important role, to provide the encouragement and guidance that allowed me to finish my dissertation. I will be forever grateful to all of these individuals, both personally and professionally, for their efforts and genuine belief in me. This achievement would not have been possible without their invaluable support.

iii

ABSTRACT

KRISTINE TOLENTINO-PLATA

THE ROLE OF SPECIAL CHILD SERVICES IN EXTREMELY PRETERM CHILDREN'S NEURODEVELOPMENT AND BEHAVIOR

DECEMBER 2023

The current study investigated the potential moderating effect of special child services, such as early childhood intervention, speech therapy, occupational therapy, and physical therapy on the neurodevelopmental and behavioral skills of extremely preterm children. While survival rates of preterm infants have increased due to advancements in neonatal intensive care and perinatal technology, the risk of moderate to severe neurodevelopmental impairments, behavioral problems, and complex medical issues has also increased (Bell et al., 2022; Niklasson et al., 2003). Early detection and intervention for neurodevelopmental delays and behavioral difficulties are crucial, but community resources may be lacking after discharge from the neonatal intensive care unit (Fefferman et al., 2017; Forsythe & Willis, 2008). The study aimed to identify the contribution of special child services in improving the neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes of extremely preterm children and to encourage early detection and intervention.

The present study found that early intervention programs did not serve as a moderator in the association between cognitive skills and internalizing or externalizing problem behaviors. Additionally, speech therapy did not serve as a moderator in the association between communication skills and problem behaviors. However, occupational and/or physical therapy served as a moderator in the association between motor skills and externalizing problem behaviors, but not internalizing problem behaviors.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
I. INTRODUCTION	
Purpose of the Current Study	
Definition of Terms	
Alcohol	5
Anxiety	
Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder	
Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development, Third Edition	
Behavior	5
Birth Defect	6
Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia	6
Cerebral Palsy	6
Child Behavior Checklist 1.5-5	6
Chlamydia	6
Cognition	7
Comorbidity	7
Depression	7
Diabetes	7
Early Childhood Intervention	7

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Expressive Communication	. 7
Externalizing Behavior	. 8
Fine Motor	. 8
Gestational Age	. 8
Gonorrhea	. 8
Gross Motor	. 8
Hyperactivity	. 8
Impairment	. 9
Impulsivity	. 9
Inattention	. 9
Internalizing Behavior	. 9
Intrauterine Growth Restriction	. 9
Intraventricular Hemorrhage	10
Large for Gestational Age	10
Late-Onset Sepsis	10
Low Birth Weight	10
Necrotizing Enterocolitis	10
Neonatal Intensive Care Unit	10
Neurodevelopment	11
Neurological Assessment	11
Nicotine	11
Obesity	11
Occupational Therapy	11

Patent Ductus Arteriosus	
Perinatal	
Periventricular Leukomalacia	
Physical Therapy	
Preeclampsia	
Prematurity	
Receptive Communication	
Retinopathy of Prematurity	
Social Development	
Sociodemographic	
Socioeconomic	
Special Child Services	
Specialized Skills Training	
Speech Therapy	
Syphilis	
Ultrasound	
Summary	
II. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	
Definition of Preterm Birth	
Maternal Medical Risk Factors Related to Preterm Birth	
Sociodemographic Risk Factors Related to Preterm Birth	
Medical Health Outcomes of Preterm Children	
Neurodevelopmental Outcomes of Preterm Children	

Behavioral Outcomes of Preterm Children	23
Specialized Services for Preterm Children	25
Theoretical Framework	28
Arnold Sameroff's Transactional Model of Development	28
Summary	30
III. METHODOLOGY	32
Method	32
Sample	34
Measures	37
Neurodevelopmental Composite Scores	37
Behavioral Syndrome T Scores	38
Special Child Services	38
Primary Caretaker's Sociodemographic Status	39
Child's Medical History	40
Analysis	43
Summary	44
IV. RESULTS	46
Preliminary Analysis	46
Descriptive Information	47
Hierarchical Regression Models	52
Moderation Effects of Early Intervention Programs	53
Moderation Effects of Speech Therapy	59
Moderation Effects of Occupational/Physical Therapy	65

Summary
V. DISCUSSION
Moderation Effects of Early Intervention Programs73
Moderation Effects of Speech Therapy75
Moderation Effects of Occupational and/or Physical Therapy76
Strengths and Limitations
Implications and Future Research
Conclusion
REFERENCES
APPENDICES
A. TWU IRB
B. UTSW IRB
C. Neonatal Research Network Data User Agreement

LIST OF TABLES

1. Descriptive Statistics for Study Variables
2. Participant Characteristics of Preterm Children at 22 to 26 Months Corrected Age 48
3. Means, Standard Deviations, and Correlations of All Variables Used in the Hierarchical
Regression Models
4. Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Cognitive and Internalizing Problem
Behaviors
5. Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Cognitive and Externalizing Problem
Behaviors
6. Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Communication and Internalizing Problem
Behaviors
7. Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Communication and Externalizing Problem
Behaviors
8. Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Motor and Internalizing Problem Behaviors 67
9. Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Motor and Externalizing Problem Behaviors 70

LIST OF FIGURES

1. EIP Moderation Effects on Cognitive and Internalizing Behavior	56
2. EIP Moderation Effects on Cognitive and Externalizing Behavior	. 59
3. ST Moderation Effects on Communication and Internalizing Behavior	. 62
4. ST Moderation Effects on Communication and Externalizing Behavior	. 65
5. OT/PT Moderation Effects on Motor and Internalizing Behavior	. 68
6. OT/PT Moderation Effects on Motor and Externalizing Behavior	71

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

The survivability of preterm infants has been improving for the past decade due to the advancement of neonatal intensive care and perinatal technology (Niklasson et al., 2003). In fact, the mortality rate of infants born extremely preterm has immensely decreased between 2008 to 2012 and from 2013 to 2018 (Bell et al., 2022; Stoll et al., 2015). However, as more extremely premature children are surviving after birth, the risk for moderate to severe neurodevelopmental impairments (NDI) and complex medical issues has also increased (Adams-Chapman et al., 2018; Seaton et al., 2019). Furthermore, extremely premature children may also develop intellectual and behavioral difficulties (Taylor et al., 2011).

Early detection and intervention for neurodevelopmental delays and behavioral difficulties have become crucial in mitigating delays or disabilities related to extreme prematurity as more preterm infants survive (Fefferman et al., 2017). Although social support and family education are essential for better patient outcomes, resources within the community may be lacking after a neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) discharge (Forsythe & Willis, 2008). Despite the ongoing efforts of researchers worldwide to investigate the impact of NICU hospitalization on parental mental health, family financial status, and parent-child relationships, there is still also a significant need for further research on child intervention services and follow-up healthcare programs designed to improve child health outcomes.

Currently, there is limited research regarding the moderating effects of special child services on the association of neurodevelopmental skills of extremely preterm children and their behaviors. Special child services refer to early intervention programs (EIPs), speech therapy (ST), occupational therapy (OT), and physical therapy (PT). The current study aimed to provide

a further understanding of how special child services may potentially improve the neurodevelopmental and behavioral skills of extremely preterm children. Therefore, this study may aid in the customization of specialized care services to meet the distinctive needs of extremely preterm children.

Therapies such as EIPs, ST, OT, and PT are also important in improving the neurodevelopmental outcomes of preterm children (Nwabara et al., 2017). Detecting a delay may also identify any emotional or behavioral challenges a preterm child may be experiencing (Lowe et al., 2019). In many cases, these emotional and behavioral difficulties may stem from frustration arising from medical complications and existing neurodevelopmental delays. Early identification of such issues allows therapists to create personalized interventions that address the challenges faced by preterm children. Early intervention therapies also incorporate activities that promote positive social interaction and problem-solving skills. Through these activities, preterm children may acquire positive behaviors such as emotion regulation, independence, and social competence.

Early childhood intervention (ECI) services, such as EIPs, were designed to be familycentered programs, where primary caregivers play a vital role in planning and implementing therapies to support their preterm child's growth and development (Texas Health & Human Services, n.d.a). Caring for a preterm child may be stressful and challenging for parents, and as such, ECI is also essential in supporting their mental health. Through education, ECI empowers parents by providing them with the knowledge to understand their preterm child's abilities and needs. Individualized family service plans are developed to identify goals for the child's development, including assistance in transitioning to publicly funded preschool programs (Texas Health & Human Services, n.d.a).

Despite the extensive research conducted on medical factors associated with premature birth and their impact on neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes (Chung et al. 2020; Peralta-Carcelen et al., 2018), there is limited published evidence concerning the role of special child services in moderating these outcomes in extremely preterm children. Examining the potential moderating effect of these services will allow researchers to identify the contribution of early intervention practices in improving the neurodevelopmental and behavioral skills of extremely preterm children. Early detection of neurodevelopmental risk factors may lead to earlier intervention, which may prevent potential internalizing and externalizing behaviors in extremely preterm children. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to investigate the association between neurodevelopmental skills (as measured by Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development, Third Edition [BSID-III]) and problem behaviors (as measured by Child Behavior Checklist 1.5-5 [CBCL/1.5-5]) of extremely preterm children when moderated by special child services (as reported by primary caregivers).

Purpose of the Current Study

As preterm births grow in number and degree of prematurity, it is imperative to explore the protective factors that mitigate the impact of prematurity. Past research has determined that prematurity increases the risk for both poor neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes during early childhood years (Chung et al., 2020). Often, the challenges preterm children encounter become increasingly evident as they advance through various developmental stages. Once these children enter school age, educational problems can be traced back to their early childhood years. Therefore, it is crucial to initiate specialized services that promote early intervention for preterm children who have neurodevelopmental delays and behavioral difficulties.

The present study seeks to investigate the moderating effects of special child services on the association of neurodevelopmental skills of extremely preterm children and their problem behaviors while controlling for sociodemographic characteristics and maternal medical history. The study will allow the researcher to answer the following research questions:

- What are the effects of Early Intervention Programs in the association between cognitive skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems?
- 2. What are the effects of Speech Therapy on the association between communication skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems?
- 3. What are the effects of Occupational Therapy and/or Physical Therapy in the association between motor skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems?

The following hypotheses will examine the role of special child services on the association between the neurodevelopmental skills of extremely preterm children and their behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems using hierarchical multiple regressions using SPSS:

- Early intervention programs will significantly moderate the relationship between cognitive skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems.
- 2. Speech Therapy will significantly moderate the relationship between communication skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems.

3. Occupational and/or Physical Therapy will significantly moderate the relationship between motor skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems.

Definition of Terms

Alcohol

The National Cancer Institute (2019a) defines alcohol as a chemical compound found in drinks such as beer, wine, and liquor.

Anxiety

The American Psychological Association (n.d.a) defines anxiety as a form of emotion that includes both physical signs of tension and mental fear. It occurs when a person anticipates a future risk, tragedy, or misfortune.

Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder

The American Psychological Association (n.d.b) defines attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder as a behavioral disorder that involves the persistent presence of six or more symptoms linked to either (a) inattentiveness or (b) impulsivity/hyperactivity.

Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development, Third Edition

The BSID-III is a comprehensive assessment tool used to detect developmental issues in children ages 1 to 42 months (Bayley, 2006).

Behavior

The American Psychological Association (n.d.c) defines behavior as an organism's reaction to both internal and exterior stimuli. It is comprised of both externally visible behaviors and those that can only be recognized via introspection and processes that are not consciously perceived.

Birth Defect

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (n.d.b) defines birth defects as structural changes that are present at birth and can damage numerous sections of the body, such as the heart, brain, or foot. These changes may affect the physical appearance, functioning, or both of the body's functions.

Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia

The National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (n.d.) defines bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD) as a serious respiratory condition that affects newborns. Infants with BPD are typically delivered more than 10 weeks before their expected due date, weigh below 2 pounds at delivery, and have respiratory issues.

Cerebral Palsy

The American Psychological Association (n.d.d) defines cerebral palsy as a group of nonprogressive mobility and postural abnormalities caused by brain injuries during pregnancy, at delivery, or shortly after birth.

Child Behavior Checklist 1.5-5

The CBCL/1.5-5 is a standardized interview assessment tool designed to examine behavioral issues and abilities in children aged 1.5 to 5 years (American Psychological Association, n.d.e).

Chlamydia

The CDC (n.d.c) defines chlamydia as a prevalent sexually transmitted illness that may infect both men and women. It can permanently harm a woman's reproductive system.

Cognition

The American Psychological Association (n.d.f) defines cognition as modes of awareness and knowing, including perception, conception, memory, analysis, evaluation, judgment, imagination, and problem-solving.

Comorbidity

The American Psychological Association (n.d.g) defines comorbidity as the simultaneous occurrence of several illnesses, diseases, or disorders in an individual.

Depression

The American Psychological Association (n.d.h) defines depression as an emotional condition that interferes with daily living and can range from dissatisfaction and discontent to a severe sense of despair, pessimism, and despondency.

Diabetes

The World Health Organization (WHO, n.d.a) defines diabetes as a long-term metabolic condition marked by high blood glucose levels that, over time, seriously harms the heart, blood vessels, eyes, kidneys, and nerves.

Early Childhood Intervention

The CDC (2022) defines early intervention as services and support offered to families with children from birth to age 3 who have developmental delays and impairments.

Expressive Communication

Expressive communication refers to how people communicate their basic needs, goals, and emotions (Frazier, 2011). It includes the use of spoken, written, and bodily language, including facial expressions and sign language.

Externalizing Behavior

Externalizing behavior refers to a wide range of behaviors that go against social standards and/or hurt other people (Kauten & Barry, 2020). These behaviors range from those that may be viewed as victimless, such as substance use, to those that are directed at another individual.

Fine Motor

The American Psychological Association (n.d.i) defines fine motor as skills necessary for the coordination of small muscles such as the hands.

Gestational Age

Gestational age refers to the period of pregnancy just before birth, as determined by historical data, fetal ultrasound, or neonatal evaluation (Mizrahi & Kellaway, 2001). It is typically measured in weeks and describes the duration of gestation from the time of the last menstrual period to the time of delivery.

Gonorrhea

The CDC (n.d.d) refers to gonorrhea as a sexually transmitted disease that is common, especially among those between the ages of 15 and 24, and can affect the vaginal, rectal, and pharyngeal areas.

Gross Motor

The American Psychological Association (n.d.j) defines gross motor as skills that need the use of strong muscles to move the limbs or torso and to control body posture to maintain balance.

Hyperactivity

The American Psychological Association (n.d.k) defines hyperactivity as an atypical amount of uncontrollable, vigorous bodily motions or agitation for the person's age.

Impairment

The National Cancer Institute (2019b) defines impairment as a condition in which a physical or cognitive function such as eyesight, movement, or learning capacity, is partially or completely absent.

Impulsivity

The American Psychological Association (n.d.1) defines impulsivity as engaging in risky actions, especially, behavior that is characterized by a lack of careful planning, reflection, or evaluation of potential risks.

Inattention

The American Psychological Association (n.d.m) defines inattention as a condition when an individual has difficulty staying focused or attentive and may have a propensity for their attention to waver or change.

Internalizing Behavior

Internalizing behavior is a term used to describe behaviors that are inwardly directed or excessively regulated and are associated with different types of depression and anxiety disorders (Hansen & Jordan, 2020). Withdrawal, concern, physical problems, and fearfulness are examples of these behaviors.

Intrauterine Growth Restriction

Intrauterine growth restriction (IUGR) refers to the condition where the fetus and/or its organs achieve much less than expected growth during pregnancy (Gao et al., 2020), resulting in weight, length, and/or head circumference that is less than 10% for gestational age at birth.

Intraventricular Hemorrhage

Intraventricular hemorrhage (IVH) refers to bleeding that takes place within or the surrounding ventricles (Daou et al., 2017).

Large for Gestational Age

Large for gestational age (LGA) is defined as having a birth weight that is higher than the 90th percentile for the gestational age (Brown & Chang 2018).

Late-Onset Sepsis

Late-onset sepsis (LOS) is an infection involving the bloodstream in newborns less than 28 days where the illness first manifests 72 hours after birth (Singh et al., 2022).

Low Birth Weight

The WHO (n.d.b) defines low birth weight as less than 2,500 grams or 5.5 pounds at birth.

Necrotizing Enterocolitis

The Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD, n.d.b) defines necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC) as an inflammatory intestinal disease that primarily affects young infants and causes the lining of the gut to die and slough.

Neonatal Intensive Care Unit

The NICU is a specialized nursery in a hospital that provides care to preterm or unwell infants (March of Dimes, n.d.a). To guarantee the greatest outcomes for newborns, the unit is staffed by medical personnel who are qualified and equipped to offer specialized care.

Neurodevelopment

The American Psychological Association (2013) defines neurodevelopment as the process of growth and maturation within the nervous system, influenced by factors such as genetics, environment, and nutrition.

Neurological Assessment

Neurological assessment refers to an evaluation of the nervous system of an individual that may be performed in the healthcare provider's clinic (Johns Hopkins Medicine, n.d.a).

Nicotine

The National Cancer Institute (2019c) defines nicotine as a hazardous, addictive substance that tobacco contains.

Obesity

The WHO (n.d.c) defines obesity as an abnormal or excessive accumulation of fat that poses a danger to health. An individual with a body mass index (BMI) of greater than 30 is considered obese.

Occupational Therapy

The American Psychological Association (n.d.n) defines occupational therapy as a form of fine motor rehabilitation that makes use of tasks and activities to improve functioning, encourage independence, and enhance overall life quality.

Patent Ductus Arteriosus

Patent ductus arteriosus (PDA) is a cardiac defect that can arise shortly after birth due to the failure of this fetal structure to close naturally, which can adversely impact cardiopulmonary dynamics (Johns Hopkins Medicine, n.d.b).

Perinatal

Perinatal refers to the period from before birth to the seventh completed day following birth. The day of birth is denoted as a day of life zero (WHO, 2023).

Periventricular Leukomalacia

Periventricular leukomalacia (PVL) is characterized by the softening of brain tissue as a result of inadequate blood supply or oxygenation to the periventricular region (National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke, 2023).

Physical Therapy

Physical therapy treats pain, injuries, and diseases using mechanical or physical methods including exercise, heat, water, massage, or electric current. It usually focuses on gross motor skills (American Psychological Association, n.d.o).

Preeclampsia

Preeclampsia is a severe pregnancy condition that can develop after the 20th week of pregnancy or after delivery (March of Dimes, n.d.c). It causes high blood pressure and impairs the operation of many organs, including the kidneys and the liver.

Prematurity

Prematurity, also known as preterm birth, occurs when a baby is delivered before the 37 completed weeks of gestation (CDC, n.d.a).

Receptive Communication

Expressive communication, as opposed to expressive communication, refers to what an individual understands and processes (American Psychological Association, n.d.p).

Retinopathy of Prematurity

Retinopathy of prematurity (ROP) is an eye disorder that can arise in preterm newborns or those weighing less than 3 pounds at birth. It is distinguished by the formation of abnormal blood vessels in the retina, the portion of the eye responsible for light detection (National Eye Institute, 2022).

Social Development

Social development refers to the process of acquiring certain skills, attitudes, relationships, and behaviors that enable a person to interact with others and actively participate in society (American Psychological Association, n.d.q).

Sociodemographic

The Merriam-Webster dictionary (2023a) defines sociodemographic as concerning, relating to, or containing a combination of factors related to both societal and population characteristics.

Socioeconomic

The Merriam-Webster dictionary (2023b) defines socioeconomic as referring to, relating to, or comprising a variety of societal and economic conditions.

Special Child Services

In this retrospective study, special child services refer to a variety of services that a preterm child may receive such as speech therapy, occupational therapy, physical therapy, infant stimulation, neurodevelopmental follow-up, or NICU follow-up.

Specialized Skills Training

Specialized skills training (SST) is a type of EIP treatment that promotes the growth of a child's abilities in several developmental domains, including cognitive functioning and social

interaction (Parent to Parent of Texas, n.d.). The Neonatal Research Network (NRN) refers to specialized skills training as an EIP.

Speech Therapy

Speech therapy uses interventions and techniques to improve communication with the use of speech and language (American Psychological Association, n.d.r).

Syphilis

Syphilis is a chronic bacterial and curable sexually transmitted disease that can potentially infect a growing baby when a woman is pregnant (CDC, n.d.e).

Ultrasound

Ultrasound refers to a medical imaging technique that uses high-frequency sound waves to examine internal organs and tissues (National Cancer Institute, 2019d).

Summary

Preterm children are more likely to experience adverse neurodevelopmental and behavioral consequences (Lowe et al., 2019). Early interventions such as EIPs, ST, OT, and PT have the potential to enhance these outcomes. However, there is limited research on the impact of special child services on these outcomes, particularly in extremely preterm children. The purpose of this study is to investigate how special child services moderate the neurodevelopment and behavior of extremely preterm children.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Existing literature has extensively examined the medical and sociodemographic factors that contribute to the risk of preterm birth (Adhikari et al., 2020; Hidalgo-Lopezosa et al., 2019; Jiang et al., 2018; Tedesco et al., 2020). Both types of risk factors have been found to increase the chances of preterm birth. Based on the NRN findings, 74% of extremely preterm infants survive after NICU discharge (Patel, 2016). However, several studies have demonstrated that extremely preterm infants who survive birth are more susceptible to health, neurodevelopmental, and behavioral comorbidities (Adams-Chapman, 2018; Rogers & Hintz, 2016). As a result, neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes of preterm children may vary greatly depending on these risk factors. Though preterm children often receive specialized services to enhance their neurodevelopmental outcomes, limited research exists on how these interventions may affect the relationship between neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes in this population.

This literature review begins with a definition of preterm birth and proceeds onto an examination of various risk factors related to prematurity. Next, the review examines the health, neurodevelopmental, and behavioral outcomes of preterm children. Additionally, this literature review examines the specialized early childhood services that are frequently recommended to support the developmental needs of preterm children. Lastly, Arnold Sameroff's transactional model of development is applied to understand and study the role of special child services in preterm children's neurodevelopment and behavior.

Definition of Preterm Birth

Nearly 10% of children born in the United States are premature, a term used to describe live births that occur before 37 weeks of gestational age or completed weeks of pregnancy

(March of Dimes, n.d.b; WHO, 2022). The CDC have reported that in 2021, the rate of preterm birth and low birth weight (less than 2,500 grams) in the United States increased by 4% and 3%, respectively (Osterman et al., 2022). According to the NICHD (n.d.a), preterm birth is a major cause of infant mortality and long-term disability. Previously, an infant's birth weight was utilized as an indicator of prematurity. Wolke (2011) described the characterization for birth weight as follows: extremely low birthweight (less than 1,000 grams), very low birth weight (less than 1,500 grams), and low birth weight (less than 2,500 grams). However, this approach was flawed as it failed to identify some infants born prematurely and did not account for issues such as IUGR or LGA.

With advances in technology, gestational age assessment through ultrasound has become the gold standard for determining prematurity (Blencowe et al., 2013). While ultrasound is generally an established tool for measuring gestational age, its use can be limited due to a number of challenges and limitations. Abinader and Warsof (2019) emphasized that ultrasound may not be able to accurately estimate fetal weight and noted the potential for overdiagnosis and overtreatment associated with its use. They also highlighted the importance of operator skill and experience when interpreting ultrasound images. Through the use of ultrasound, the WHO (2022) categorizes preterm births into three groups based on gestational age: extremely preterm (less than 28 weeks), very preterm (28 to 32 weeks), and moderate to late preterm (32 to 36 weeks). Consequently, gestational age and birth weight are now used in conjunction with each other in current literature to classify an infant as premature.

The use of standardized definitions for prematurity based on gestational age and birth weight, as established by the WHO, allows researchers to study prematurity consistently across diverse populations and contexts, guaranteeing consistency in identifying risk factors and health

outcomes across different groups. However, it is not without its limitations. Relying solely on gestational age and birthweight as defining criteria for prematurity may not fully capture the complex nature of the condition. Other factors such as medical co-morbidities and sociodemographic risk factors play a significant role in determining the probability of preterm birth as well as the health, neurodevelopmental, and behavioral outcomes of premature infants. Furthermore, there is a significant need for further research to explore how preterm births may be prevented and to assess the effectiveness of interventions in improving outcomes for preterm infants and children. This area of investigation remains an important gap in the current literature.

Maternal Medical Risk Factors Related to Preterm Birth

Complications during pregnancy, maternal medical conditions, and previous history of premature birth are associated with an increased risk of preterm births (Jiang et al., 2018). Among maternal medical conditions, diabetes, obesity, and pre-eclampsia have been found to increase the likelihood of preterm births (Berger et al., 2020). Type one and type two diabetes are associated with an increased likelihood of infants being born LGA (Kong et al., 2019). Additionally, the risk of preterm birth is further heightened when maternal obesity coexists with diabetes (Aubry et al., 2019). Preeclampsia, another cause of premature birth, may necessitate medical induction of labor before term in order to reduce the risk of neonatal death and other medical complications for both the mother and infant (Davies et al., 2016).

Maternal infection is also a significant risk factor for preterm birth. In one study from the Brazilian Multicentre Study, 65.9% of participants who had at least one maternal infection during pregnancy had preterm births (Tedesco et al., 2020). Some maternal sexually transmitted infections such as gonorrhea, chlamydia, and syphilis, have been found to result not only in preterm birth but also in birth defects (Baer et al., 2019). Multiple gestations often result in

preterm birth: the majority are delivered between 34 to 36 weeks of gestation due to the unique challenges associated with carrying multiples (Lee et al., 2006). In certain situations, Murray et al. (2018) reported that 10% of twin pregnancies are delivered at less than or equal to 32 weeks.

The analysis of maternal medical risk factors is imperative in understanding how the health conditions of pregnant women may increase the risk of preterm births. The existing literature on maternal medical risk factors has provided insights that may be applied to similar populations as large samples in the studies have been employed. However, few studies have examined the interactions between various medical risk factors, which could limit the understanding of how the comorbidity of such health issues contributes to preterm births. Additionally, there is a lack of consistency in how medical risk factors are measured, making it difficult to compare results across studies. Therefore, further research is necessary to establish the relationships between medical risk factors and to ensure greater consistency in measuring them.

Sociodemographic Risk Factors Related to Preterm Birth

Various sociodemographic risk factors increase the likelihood of premature labor and birth. Research indicates that maternal age that is less than 19 years and more than 35 years old is associated with low birth weight in infants (Ratnasiri et al., 2018). Ferrero et al. (2016) also found that the incidence of preterm delivery has an odds ratio of 1.4 for women over the age of 35 based on a sample size of 4.1 million births from five countries including the United States. The effect of maternal age is further compounded by other medical complications such as diabetes, obesity, and hypertension (Fuchs et al., 2018). Despite controlling for socioeconomic status, Johnson et al. (2020) concluded that racial disparities in the incidence of prematurity still exist. For example, it has been determined that Black mothers account for 13.3% of preterm

deliveries, a greater incidence than other racial groupings in the United States (Purisch et al., 2017).

Marital or cohabitation status may also be a determinant of preterm births, as it affects the financial stability of the parental household in the state of Texas (Sullivan et al., 2012). Similarly, in the state of Wisconsin, research showed that single mothers who did not identify a father on their infant's birth certificate had a higher likelihood of having preterm delivery than those who had established paternity through the court or birth certificate (Ngui et al., 2009). These higher incidence rates of preterm delivery in single mothers may be due to inadequate social support and resources. Finally, the neurodevelopment and behavior outcomes of preterm children may also be affected by the higher risk for psychological symptoms, including anxiety, depression, parenting stress, and posttraumatic stress, experienced by single mothers (Gondwe et al., 2017).

Expectant mothers' economic and community circumstances may elevate the risk of preterm labor (Adhikari et al., 2020). Stylianou-Riga et al. (2018) implicated maternal nutrition, stress, education level, and drug consumption in these circumstances. Hajianfar et al. (2018) also found a significant positive association between heavy consumption of processed foods during pregnancy and delivering a low-birth-weight infant. Exposure to stress during pregnancy may also increase the likelihood of having a preterm delivery. In one research study, 54% of the women who reported anxiety, depression, fear for their unborn child as well as work-related stress during their pregnancy had a preterm delivery (Lilliecreutz et al., 2016). Pregnant women may turn to alcohol, nicotine, and other recreational drugs during pregnancy due to stress, which increases the risk of late and moderate preterm births (Smith et al., 2015). Medicaid-managed care is also linked to poor neonatal outcomes, as well as inequalities in the NICU discharge

procedures based on insurance type (Brandon et al., 2009). Furthermore, the study by Moster et al. (2008) found a statistically significant relationship between maternal education and preterm birth, with a higher likelihood of preterm birth among mothers who did not complete high school compared to those who did.

Many of these studies investigating the association between sociodemographic risk factors and preterm birth utilized longitudinal study designs, which provided a valuable understanding of the relationship between social factors and preterm births over time. Additionally, certain studies had the benefit of utilizing a large sample size. However, it is important to note that selection bias may have affected the results of some studies, as they may have focused on a specific population. Furthermore, other sociodemographic factors that could have influenced the findings may not have been fully accounted for. To address these limitations, future research should prioritize intersectionality and attempt to include underrepresented groups in their study sample.

Medical Health Outcomes of Preterm Children

Prematurity in infants has been associated with several neonatal morbidities, including but not limited to BPD, PVL, IVH, LOS, PDA, NEC, and ROP, all of which may have long-term impacts on their medical and neurodevelopmental outcomes. BPD, which continues to be the most common diagnosis associated with prematurity, is a form of chronic lung disease that increases the risk for adverse neurodevelopmental outcomes (Natarajan et al., 2012; Thekkeveedu et al., 2017). The incidence rates of BPD in premature infants have shown significant variability across different research networks. For example, the Vermont Oxford Network (VON) has reported rates ranging from 26.2% to 30.4%, while the average incidence in the NRN was 68% (Jensen & Schmidt, 2014).

PVL is a medical term used to denote white matter injury in the brains of premature infants (Reddy et al., 2022). On the other hand, IVH is a condition in which bleeding occurs within the ventricles of the brain (Daou et al., 2017). Irrespective of the timing of detection via cranial imaging, PVL is linked to NDI and is often associated with moderate to severe cerebral palsy (CP), a motor disorder frequently observed in premature infants (Peaceman et al., 2022; Sarkar et al., 2018). Likewise, the neurodevelopmental outcomes of children who are diagnosed with Grade 4 IVH are more adverse on average than those diagnosed with Grades 1 to 3 IVH (Merhar et al., 2012). However, it is important to note that when analyzing the association between IVH and PVL, not every case of Grade 4 IVH (the most severe form of IVH) results in the emergence of PVL. Furthermore, it is critical to understand that PVL might emerge without the presence of IVH in some circumstances.

LOS is another frequent complication following premature birth, which may be attributed to the extended duration of stay in the NICU (Downey et al., 2010). Infants who are diagnosed with LOS are 1.5 times more likely to have NDI compared to those who were not according to a study conducted by the NRN (Stoll et al., 2004). PDA, also a common cardiac condition seen in premature infants, is a failure of blood vessel closure between the pulmonary artery and the aorta (Eilers et al., 2021). A small PDA may not require treatment, but a large PDA that is left untreated for an extended period may result in other severe complications such as NEC and ROP (Parkerson et al., 2021). NEC, a gastrointestinal complication often seen in premature infants, increases the likelihood of experiencing adverse neurodevelopmental consequences, especially if it requires surgical intervention (Adams-Chapman, 2018). Finally, the improved survival rates of very low birth weight infants have led to a significant increase in the incidence of ROP, a retinal

condition that may result in blindness or severe visual impairment for premature babies (Kumar et al., 2011).

In sum, extensive research has been conducted on the medical health outcomes of preterm infants, revealing that they are more susceptible to various healthcare complications than their full-term counterparts, and consequently, at a greater risk of experiencing neurodevelopmental delays and behavioral issues. Research networks such as NRN and VON have compiled large amounts of data and have completed rigorous research leading to more robust findings. However, discrepancies in diagnoses across networks may create challenges when comparing results. Additionally, most follow-up studies have focused on the period between 22 to 26 months of corrected age, with only a few exploring the longer-term impacts of premature birth. Therefore, further research is needed to more fully comprehend the school age and later impact of these medical health outcomes on preterm infants.

Neurodevelopmental Outcomes of Preterm Children

Numerous studies have investigated the neurodevelopmental outcomes of preterm children. Typically, the BSID are utilized to measure the cognitive, communication, and motor skills of preterm children in the United States (Stephens & Vohr, 2009). The NRN currently uses specific cutoffs for composite scores to define the different levels of neurodevelopmental impairment. For cognitive composite scores, 70 to 84 (between 1 and 2 *SD* below the mean) is classified as moderate impairment, 55 to 69 (between -2 and -3 *SD*) as severe, and less than 55 as profound (Vohr, 2014). The NRN adopted a similar classification system for composite motor scores. Using this classification, studies have shown a significant risk of severe disability among extremely premature infants born between 22 and 25 weeks from 1996 to 2005 (Rogers & Hintz, 2016).

Vohr (2014) reported that cognitive impairment is the most prevalent and severe form of developmental impairment among extremely preterm infants at 18 to 22 months corrected age. Additionally, a systematic review of the communication outcomes of preterm children found that term children scored significantly higher than preterm children and had significantly less difficulty in complex language function as they grew older compared to preterm children (Van Noort-van der Spek et al., 2012). In terms of motor impairment, Burns et al. (2009) discovered that infants with extremely low birth weight experience difficulties with motor coordination. Moreover, Williams et al. (2010) reported that preterm children are at a heightened risk of developing CP and other motor skill impairments, including developmental coordination disorder (DCD).

Several studies have established and validated the neurodevelopmental outcomes of preterm children, often by comparing them with those born at full term. However, several variables that could influence the results, such as socioeconomic status, maternal education, and racial inequalities, are sometimes overlooked. Likewise, the current definition of NDI may change as future research studies transition from BSID-III to BSID-4, a newer edition of the developmental assessment frequently used in investigating the neurodevelopmental outcomes of preterm children. Additionally, a limited number of ongoing studies in the United States are exploring the long-term outcomes of preterm children. Therefore, further research is necessary to investigate the long-term neurodevelopmental outcomes of preterm children that extend beyond early childhood.

Behavioral Outcomes of Preterm Children

Studies have found that prematurity is associated with increased behavioral and emotional difficulties in children. The CBCL/1.5-5, a commonly used tool to measure these

outcomes in preterm children, assesses internalizing and externalizing problem behaviors as well as total problem behaviors (sum of the scores of all the problem items). Potijk et al. (2012) have found that preterm births, especially for girls, are associated with increased internalizing, externalizing, and total problems when compared to term birth children using the CBCL/1.5-5. Moreover, Wolf et al. (2002) found that very low birth weight preterm infants exhibited more problems in self-regulation during infancy, specifically at 6 months of age. Lower cognitive and language neurodevelopmental scores were also found to be associated with higher behavioral problem scores in anxiety and oppositional defiant disorder (Lowe et al., 2019). Moreover, Scott et al. (2012) found that extremely preterm children showed higher rates of social functioning difficulties, with 25% of them showing impairment in this domain. Finally, Cosentino-Rocha et al. (2014) reported that preterm children displayed significantly higher negative affectivity and surgency scores, as well as lower effortful control scores when investigating temperament.

Internalizing and externalizing behaviors such as anxiety, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), and depression have been associated with prematurity. According to Moore et al. (2021), parents and teachers have reported higher levels of anxiety and depression symptoms in premature adolescents among extremely low gestational age newborns (ELGAN). When compared to full-term children, Montagna et al. (2020) also found that very preterm children exhibit higher than expected prevalence of ADHD symptoms and signs, including inattention, hyperactivity or impulsivity, and a combination of both. Researchers continue to investigate internalizing and externalizing behaviors that may manifest as behavioral disorders in preterm children, making it a significant area of interest in the study of prematurity.

There is an increasing body of research on the behavioral outcomes of preterm children using the CBCL/1.5-5 and other validated tools. It has become apparent from recent research that

behavioral difficulties experienced by preterm children may extend beyond early childhood. However, there is still a scarcity of research on the behavioral outcomes of preterm children. As many studies focus primarily on individual characteristics, such as the health of extremely preterm infants, there is a need for more research that incorporates contextual, such as social determinants, that may impact the behavioral outcomes of preterm children.

Specialized Services for Preterm Children

NICU and neurodevelopmental follow-up clinics are available for preterm infants after discharge. In addition, preterm infants are often referred to intervention therapies such as EIPs, ST, OT, and PT. These services intend to improve various outcomes related to the development, behavior, social and psychological functioning, and cognitive abilities of preterm children (Kalstabakken et al., 2021; Nwabara et al., 2017).

A distinctive benefit of a NICU follow-up clinic is the availability of a multidisciplinary team of experts who may address the specific issues preterm infants may face after NICU discharge (Andrews et al., 2014). Effective communication between primary caregivers and healthcare providers is essential for active monitoring of a preterm child's progress, and it is crucial that primary caregivers feel satisfied with the care their child is receiving. Unfortunately, many healthcare providers fail to accommodate the emotional needs of primary caregivers and focus solely on the medical care of the preterm infant (Adama et al., 2022). This may lead to confusion and lack of collaboration between providers and parents and hinder the development of trust between the primary caregiver and healthcare provider. However, in a NICU follow-up program, coordination of care and support for the primary caregiver of the preterm infant is often provided, which may help reduce these barriers (Bockli et al., 2014).
Neurodevelopmental-only appointments are also available for preterm infants who receive care from traditional pediatric clinics. These appointments typically involve a routine neurological examination and a developmental assessment to monitor the neurodevelopmental progress of premature children. The continuous examinations and assessments minimize the delay in identifying developmental disabilities and improve the probability of receiving appropriate therapies required by the preterm child (Kalstabakken et al., 2021).

To address neurodevelopmental impairments commonly seen in preterm children, early intervention using EIPs, ST, OT, and PT is often utilized and referred by NICU and neurodevelopmental follow-up clinics. Various EIPs have been developed to promote the overall development of children as well as equip primary caregivers with skills that strengthen parentchild interactions. Programs such as Kangaroo Care (KC), Mother-Infant Transaction Program (MITP), Modified Mother-Infant Transaction Program (M-MITP), Infant Health and Development Program (IHDP), and Creating Opportunities for Parent Empowerment (COPE) were among the most effective EIPs across parent-child outcomes for parents and their preterm child (Puthussery et al., 2018). The state of Texas provides SST, a type of EIP, that caters to children aged up to 36 months (Texas Health & Human Services, n.d.a). This unique developmental therapy concentrates on improving the cognitive, behavioral, and social development of children with delays (The Warren Center, n.d.). Nordhov et al. (2010) found that there were significant differences in the cognitive outcomes of children who were in the control group compared to the intervention group.

ST is also critical in improving not just the communication but also the feeding skills of preterm children, addressing common oral motor and eating difficulties in these infants, and lowering the likelihood of speech impairments (Adams-Chapman et al., 2013). These

abilities are critical because they affect a child's capacity to suck, swallow, chew, and make speech and language sounds. Research has shown that 58% of preterm school-age children have voice anomalies, which are most likely caused by extended intubation during their NICU stay, whereas oral feeding issues, such as dysphagia, are caused by prolonged intubation or tracheostomy (Hseu et al., 2018; Kamity et al., 2021). Language development and nutrition can both be improved with ST, resulting in better long-term communication, and feeding outcomes for preterm children.

A recent systematic review by Novak et al. (2020) identified that preterm children with CP may benefit from OT and PT interventions such as bimanual training, constraint-induced movement therapy (CIMT), and mobility training, all of which are critical in improving fine and gross motor impairments. Furthermore, it has been determined that hand-arm bimanual intensive training (HABIT) improved hand function at the 6-month follow-up, whereas CIMT has shown efficacy in improving arm function, particularly for those receiving home-based therapy (Brandão et al., 2018; Chen et al., 2014). Mobility training has also been recognized as an effective intervention for improving children with CP's walking abilities and functional gait (Booth et al., 2018). As a result, combining OT and PT may considerably improve the motor outcomes of preterm children, thereby enhancing their quality of life.

Implementing early intervention practices is vital to reducing the negative consequences of neurodevelopmental delays and promoting optimal progress in preterm children. EIPs and therapies may improve the neurodevelopmental outcomes of children. However, there is a lack of standardization in the types and intensity of therapies offered to extremely preterm children, making it challenging to determine the effectiveness of specific interventions. Furthermore, the availability of some services may be limited based on the community and socioeconomic status

of the preterm children, and insurance coverage, leading to disparities in access to care. Further research is necessary to explore ways of addressing these disparities regarding accessing services for preterm children, and how early intervention services may be smoothly transitioned to school-aged services.

Theoretical Framework

Sameroff's *The Transactional Model of Development: How Children and Contexts Shape Each Other* (2009) is useful in understanding the complexities of prematurity. The transactional model of development is useful in explaining how a preterm child's development and behavior are influenced by the continuous and reciprocal interaction between the child and their experiences in their environment. This model provides a comprehensive understanding of the impact of prematurity on the development and well-being of children and their families.

Arnold Sameroff's Transactional Model of Development

Sameroff (2009) explains that the transactional model of development emphasizes the bidirectional and interdependent effects of children and their environment. For preterm children, these environments may include their families, as well as the healthcare, therapy, and community services they receive. Sameroff and Chandler (1975) were specifically researching medical issues such as preterm birth and how some preterm children did not develop any cognitive or emotional difficulties. They theorized that a child is an active participant in their environment and may compensate through resources such as support from their caregivers or community resources. Continuous adaptation is vital in overcoming the complexities that come with prematurity. In the cases of preterm children, environmental opportunities such as special child services may lead to better developmental outcomes. While epigenotypes and parent-child interactions are important in determining developmental outcomes, Sameroff (2009) explained that the environtypes of children also play a significant role in their cognitive and socio-emotional development. Epigenotype refers to the biological sequence that regulates the physical development of a child, whereas environtype refers to the unique experiences and contexts present in a child's environment. Although parents do influence their children's individual differences through their values and beliefs, socialization and cultural practices may also impact a child's experiences. Sameroff (2009) explained that a child's behavior is the product of the transactional relationship between the epigenotype and environtype.

It is obvious that both the preterm child and their parents engage in many ecological settings such as their NICU follow-up healthcare programs, therapies, and primary caregiver's workplace. The transactional model may be utilized to explain how these ecological settings may interact with the child's individual characteristics to determine how various special child services may improve not only the developmental outcomes but also the behavioral outcomes of preterm children. Typically, the parent-child interaction is predominantly the primary influence in a term infant's life (Sameroff, 2009). However, for preterm infants, healthcare providers especially in NICU follow-up clinics also have a large influence on their lives. As the preterm child develops, other early special child services become more involved in other settings. As a result, the child's interaction with these special child services may be as important as the parent-child relationship.

In a transactional model, the environment is also impacted by the child's individual differences (Sameroff, 2009). The medical history of a preterm child may change the child's interaction with individuals around them or their environment. For example, extremely premature children who are likely to have severe neurodevelopmental impairment are less likely

to seek out new experiences since they are limited by their motor skills, whereas term children are more likely to manipulate objects around them due to mobility. Preterm children, who have difficulty with social interaction due to their delayed language skills, may elicit a negative response from their caregiver compared to a child who is more able to meaningfully convey their frustration. Thus, the caregiver's response to the child's behavior will shape their subsequent interactions and experiences.

Over time, these transactions may shift as individual and environmental circumstances change (Sameroff, 2009). For example, a family's sociodemographic status or the child's medical status may improve or deteriorate. Examining the dyadic interaction between these circumstances and the child's neurodevelopment may shed light on how tailored special services may improve the behavioral outcomes of preterm children in early childhood. Therefore, a preterm child's neurodevelopmental outcomes, medical history, and the sociodemographic status of their primary caregiver may mutually influence the child's environment. By considering not only the child's epigenotypes and environtypes but also their dynamic interplay, the transactional model provides an opportunity to develop interventions that promote the overall health of preterm children.

Summary

Neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes in extremely preterm children are influenced by various risk factors associated with preterm births, including maternal medical conditions, socioeconomic and racial disparities, and the extremely preterm children's medical health outcomes. The impact of these factors on neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes may be explained by using Sameroff's transactional model of development (2009). Special child services such as EIPs, ST, OT, and PT can potentially lessen the association between the

neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes of extremely preterm children. To explore this further, the current study sought to address the following research questions:

- What are the effects of Early Intervention Programs in the association between cognitive skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems?
- 2. What are the effects of Speech Therapy on the association between communication skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems?
- 3. What are the effects of Occupational Therapy and/or Physical Therapy in the association between motor skills and behaviors characterized by either internalizing or externalizing problems?

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

A retrospective study was conducted at the THRIVE clinic located at Children's Medical Center in Dallas, Texas. The primary aim of this study was to examine the moderating role of special child services on the neurodevelopment and behavior of extremely preterm children. The purpose of this chapter was to comprehensively describe the research methods utilized in the current study, the characteristics of the sample of research participants, the variables analyzed, and the data collection tools used in the current study. Furthermore, this chapter presented a detailed outline of the data analysis plan.

Method

This retrospective study employed secondary data obtained from the NRN, a multi-site research group initiated by the NICHD. At that time, the NRN had 15 operating sites and three site collaborators across the United States and ongoing research studies (NICHD & NRN, n.d.b). Since its establishment in 1986, the network had gathered data for both randomized controlled trials and observational studies that had enabled researchers to enhance the treatment of very low birth weight infants (Watterberg et al., 2022). As of February 2022, the NRN Centers had enrolled more than 91,000 infants who satisfied the inclusion criteria (Watterberg et al., 2022). By utilizing both multi-method and multi-informant data collection, the NRN was able to gather detailed information on the participants. Therefore, the data set allowed researchers to comprehensively examine the moderating effects of special child services in the association of neurodevelopmental skills and behavior of extremely preterm children, without being constrained by a small sample size. The current study made use of a subset of the NRN data

collected from both the general (GDB) and follow-up databases from one of the 17 sites, namely the site based in Dallas, Texas. This data was utilized to investigate the proposed hypotheses.

The primary method utilized for data collection in the GDB phase was a sequence of chart reviews using the mother's medical records and the participant's chart from the NICU (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2019a). For the follow-up phase, data were collected using direct child assessment and examination as well as face-to-face primary caregiver interviews at a primary care follow-up clinic in Dallas, Texas. To mitigate reliability and validity concerns, the developmental examiners from each site were certified yearly by gold-standard examiners from the NRN. This involved a submission of a videotaped BSID-III assessment along with documentation of the scoring process and a self-critique of the examination (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013). During the certification process, examiners were provided with feedback to minimize discrepancies in executing the assessment. The research staff who conducted the CBCL/1.5-5 interviews were also trained in administering and scoring the interview. Furthermore, to ensure that the data collection process was standardized and carried out in a consistent manner, a specialized assessment battery was developed and followed by all sites (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013).

To prevent some ethical concerns concerning participant autonomy and discomfort during the assessment of the interview, the examiner stopped the assessment or interview if the participant or their parents appeared uncomfortable, and the examiner used their professional judgment to determine whether to continue or discontinue the process. The participants and their families were also given adequate breaks during the visit if needed. If the assessment results indicated a need for treatment, the research team recommended an appropriate program, regardless of the patient and family's background. It is worth noting that all participants had the

option to withdraw from the study at any point in time, and they did not face any negative consequences for doing so.

The protocol for obtaining informed consent, safeguarding the rights of the participants, and obtaining approval for the research was carried out for every individual according to the practices followed at UT Southwestern Medical Center and Children's Health, prior to their study enrollment from the NICU and follow-up visits (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013). The information collected from each center was securely stored in locked filing cabinets at each site, while the NRN database was protected with a password (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013). The NRN database, which did not contain any personally identifiable information, such as names, addresses, or phone numbers, was managed by Research Triangle Institute (RTI) International (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013). The link between the unique study number identifiers and the patient's personal information was housed at each site and was under the control of the study's principal investigator and study coordinator (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013). This retrospective study obtained approval from the Institutional Review Board (IRB) of the University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, Children's Medical Center, and Texas Woman's University, in addition to the data user agreement approval from the NRN.

Sample

The secondary data obtained from NRN for this study included all infants born and cared for in the NICU at Parkland Memorial Hospital (PMH) in Dallas, Texas, one of the leading hospitals for birth deliveries in the United States (Parkland Health, 2019). In addition, the participants were seen for a 22- to 26-month follow-up visit in the THRIVE clinic at Children's Medical Center in Dallas, Texas between April 1, 2014, and May 20, 2022. The enrolled patients included diverse socioeconomic statuses, races, and ethnicities. The following standard NRN inclusion criteria for the enrolled patients were utilized (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013):

- Observational study:
 - Gestational age at birth less than 27 weeks and/or
 - Birth weight of fewer than 1,000 grams
- And/or enrolled in one or more NRN randomized controlled trials, each of which had its study-specific inclusion criteria, and which required a formal neurodevelopmental follow-up assessment at 22 to 26 months of corrected age

To initiate the enrollment, the NICU staff was required to inform the neonatal research coordinator each time they admitted an eligible newborn based on the established inclusion criteria. The research coordinator approached the participant's family in the NICU to obtain consent to participate in the NRN GDB and/or a randomized or observational NRN study that required monitoring of the participant's health status and follow-up on their development (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013). Once the parent or legal guardian of the participant agreed to take part in any given randomized controlled study (RCT), the participant's parent or legal guardian signed a consent form that allowed the follow-up research coordinator to track the participant and keep contact with the family until the time of the follow-up visit (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2013). Consent for infants who were not part of an RCT but who qualified for the ongoing observational study was obtained at the time of the first visit to THRIVE clinic. A unique study number identifier was also assigned to each participant. The identifier was applied to the diverse forms that were used for collecting information related to the participant (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2019a).

During the NICU hospitalization, a series of clinical outcome forms were completed using extracted data from the mother's medical records and the participant's chart (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2019a). These forms were intended to provide a summary of the clinical progress of each infant. These data were then entered into the GDB (NICHD & NRN, 2007/2019a). For the Dallas site, a referral to a specialized follow-up clinic was also arranged for the prospective participant upon NICU discharge.

Once the participants approached the follow-up window, the primary caregiver was contacted to re-consent for the follow-up study if a revision in the original consent form had been made (NICHD & NRN, 2019b). The targeted study window for the follow-up visit was between the participant's corrected ages of 22 to 26 months (NICHD & NRN, 2019b). However, if outside the window, a follow-up study appointment was scheduled up to the patient's corrected age of fewer than 42 months. The research coordinator was responsible for arranging a follow-up visit that included a comprehensive assessment battery consisting of the following components (NICHD & NRN, 2019b):

- Demographic and medical history interview
- Neurological examination
- BSID-III
- CBCL/1.5-5

Both the examiner and interviewer were proficient in conducting the assessment and interviews in both English and Spanish. In the event that it was required, an interpreter was also accessible for other languages.

Upon completion of the follow-up visit, another set of outcome forms was completed, and data was subsequently entered into the follow-up database (NICHD & NRN, 2019b). This

allowed for the most up-to-date information to be accurately recorded and tracked for each participant. Lastly, the families were compensated with a gift card, and the amount depended on the type of studies the patients were enrolled in as the NRN typically had several ongoing studies that used the same follow-up visits (NICHD & NRN, 2019b). Lastly, the participants received a developmental toy and a book at the end of the visit.

The present study adhered to the inclusion criteria specified for the NRN follow-up database (NICHD & NRN, 2019b). However, the dataset for this study only included participants who received BSID-III assessments at the Dallas site in the THRIVE clinic between June 1, 2014, and June 30, 2022. With this additional inclusion criterion, the sample for the study was narrowed down to 314 participants.

Measures

Neurodevelopmental Composite Scores

The BSID-III, originally published in 2005, was used to measure the neurodevelopmental outcomes of the participants. This norm-referenced test is recognized as the gold standard in measuring cognitive, receptive communication, expressive communication, fine motor, and gross motor developmental skills in children aged 0 to 42 months (Albers & Grieve, 2007; Del Rosario et al., 2021). According to Ackerman and Brown (2006), the assessment had great test-retest reliability of 0.80 or higher across multiple age groups. Additionally, Bayley (2006) reported that the internal consistency of each area ranged from 0.86 to 0.93. On average, the assessment takes about 90 to 120 minutes to complete. The neurodevelopmental composite scores for cognitive, language, and motor skills were used as the independent variables in the analysis.

Behavioral Syndrome T Scores

The CBCL/1.5-5, originally published in 1991, was used to measure the behavioral outcomes of the participants. The behavioral syndrome T scores were designated with the following syndrome domains: emotionally reactive, anxious, or depressed, somatic complaints, withdrawal, attention problems, aggressive behavior, and sleep problems (Achenbach, 1991). These domains were grouped into three scales: internalizing, externalizing, and total problems. For the present study, the total problems scale was not utilized. The internalizing problem scale was composed of scores from the anxious/depressed, withdrawn-depressed, and somatic complaints domains, while the externalizing problem scale was composed of scores from the anxious/depressed, withdrawn-depressed of scores from the anxious/depressed.

The CBCL/1.5-5 is widely recognized for its good reliability and validity. Achenbach (1991) reported that the test-retest reliability of the assessment ranged from 0.68 to 0.92 while the inter-rater reliability of the assessment was reported to range from 0.48 to 0.67. On average, it usually took about 10 to 20 minutes to complete the interview. The internalizing and externalizing problem T scores were used as the dependent variables in the analysis.

Special Child Services

The special child services section of the NRN SES follow-up form was used to collect information about the special child services that each participant received or was currently receiving at the time of the assessment. Interventions such as EIPs, ST, OT, and PT are therapy services that are often recommended for preterm infants and children (Nwabara et al., 2017). Responses from the form were coded as follows: 0 as *not receiving*, 1 as *recommended but not receiving*, 2 as *received in the past but discontinued*, 3 as *receiving*, or 999 as *unknown*. These

responses were re-coded as follows: 0 as *did not receive*, 1 as *received or receiving*, or 999 as *unknown*. The special child services were used as moderators in the analysis.

Primary Caretaker's Sociodemographic Status

The education and occupation section of the SES follow-up form was used to collect information about the primary caretaker's education level, employment status, type of insurance, and marital status. Various research studies have shown that sociodemographic status has a significant impact on the likelihood of preterm births (Behrman & Butler, 2007; Frey & Klebanoff, 2016; Hidalgo-Lopezosa et al., 2019). These variables were analyzed to determine if any could be used as control variables for the various analysis conducted.

Education Level

Lower education level has been linked to an increased risk of preterm births (Stylianou-Riga et al., 2018). For the current study, the responses for the education level were coded as follows: 1 as *less than 7th grade was completed*, 2 as *7th to 9th grade was completed*, 3 as *10th to 12th grade was completed but did not graduate high school*, 4 as *high school degree was obtained*, 5 as *partial college or an associate degree was obtained*, 6 as *bachelor's degree was obtained*, 7 as *graduate degree was obtained*, or 999 as *unknown*. These responses were re-coded as follows: 1 as *less than high school graduate*, 2 as *high school graduate*, 3 as *partial college or trade*, 4 as *more than or equal to college graduate*, or 999 as *unknown*. Lastly, these variables were transformed into dummy variables, resulting in the creation of the following variables: less than high school education (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*), high school graduate (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*), partial college or trade (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*), and more than or equal to college graduate (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*).

Employment Status

Financial status has been associated with an increased risk of preterm births (Adhikari et al., 2020). For the current study, the responses for the employment level were coded as follows: 0 as *not working* or 1 as *working*, or 999 as *unknown*.

Insurance Type

Medicaid-managed care patients are susceptible to experiencing negative health outcomes (Brandon et al., 2009). Responses were coded as follows: 1 as *uninsured*, 2 as *public*, 3 as *private*, 4 as *both public and private*, or 999 as *missing*. These variables were transformed into dummy variables, resulting in the creation of the following variables: uninsured (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*), public (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*), private (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*), and both public and private (0 for *no*, 1 for *yes*).

Marital Status

Single mothers are at a higher risk for less mother-infant interaction which ultimately impacts the neurodevelopment and behavior outcomes of preterm children (Gondwe et al., 2017). Responses were coded as follows: 1 as *single*, 2 as *widowed*, 3 as *divorced*, 4 as *married*, and 999 as *unknown*. These responses were re-coded as the following: 0 as *not married*, 1 as *married*, or 999 as *unknown*.

Child's Medical History

The participant's medical history, including diagnoses of BPD, Grades 3 to 4 IVH and PVL, LOS, NEC, ROP, and PDA, were collected during the participant's stay in the NICU. Several research studies have demonstrated the significant impact of these conditions on neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes (Agarwal et al., 2021; Natarajan et al., 2012;

Merhar et al., 2012; Sarkar et al., 2018). These variables were analyzed to determine if any can be used as control variables for the various analysis conducted.

BPD

The status section of the respiratory support form was used to collect information about the final BPD diagnosis received during the NICU hospitalization. The diagnosis and classification of BPD are determined by evaluating the respiratory support status of the participant at 36 weeks postmenstrual age (NICHD & NRN, 2023). The Jensen BPD criteria were utilized to establish a standardized definition of BPD. If the participant was still receiving any respiratory support by 36 weeks postmenstrual age, the patient is diagnosed with BPD. Responses were dichotomized as follows: 0 as *no BPD*, 1 as *diagnosed with BPD*, or 999 as *unknown*.

Grades 3 to IVH/PVL

The neurology section of the GDB clinical outcome form was used to collect information about the Grades 3 to 4 IVH/PVL diagnosis received during the NICU hospitalization. If there was evidence that the ventricular size was enlarged with concurrent or prior blood in the ventricles, the participant was diagnosed with Grade 3 IVH (NICHD & NRN, 2023). Alternatively, if there was evidence that blood or echodensity was present in the parenchyma, the participant was diagnosed with Grade 4 IVH. Lastly, PVL is diagnosed when white matter injury is present in the brain. Responses were coded as follows: 0 as *no grade 3 or 4 IVH or PVL*, 1 as *diagnosed with grade 3 or 4 IVH or PVL*, or 999 as *unknown*.

LOS

The infection section of the GDB clinical outcome form was used to collect information about the LOS diagnosis received during the NICU hospitalization. If the blood culture was

positive for septicemia or bacteremia after 72 hours of delivery, the participant was diagnosed with LOS (NICHD & NRN, 2023). Responses were coded as follows: 0 as *no late-onset sepsis*, 1 as *diagnosed with late-onset sepsis*, or 999 as *unknown*.

NEC

The gastrointestinal section of the GDB clinical outcome form was used to collect information about the NEC diagnosis received during the NICU hospitalization. If necrotizing enterocolitis was absent or only suspected, the patient was not diagnosed with necrotizing enterocolitis (NICHD & NRN, 2023). However, if it was proven with or without surgery or autopsy, the participant was diagnosed with necrotizing enterocolitis. Responses were coded as follows: 0 as *no necrotizing enterocolitis*, 1 as *diagnosed with necrotizing enterocolitis*, or 999 as *unknown*.

ROP

The ophthalmology section of the GDB clinical outcome form was used to collect information about the ROP diagnosis received during the NICU hospitalization. The presence of retinopathy in either eye was used to diagnose the participant with this condition (NICHD & NRN, 2023). Responses were coded as follows: 0 as *no retinopathy*, 1 as *diagnosed with retinopathy in one eye*, 2 as *diagnosed with retinopathy in both eyes*, or 999 as *unknown*. These responses were re-coded as follows: 0 as *no retinopathy*, 1 as *diagnosed with retinopathy*, or 999 as *unknown*.

PDA

The cardiovascular section of the GDB clinical outcome form was used to collect information about the PDA diagnosis received during the NICU hospitalization. The diagnosis of patent ductus arteriosus was made if there was evidence of its presence in the participant

(NICHD & NRN, 2023). Responses were coded as follows: 0 as *No patent ductus arteriosus*, 1 as *Diagnosed with patent ductus arteriosus*, or 999 as *unknown*.

Analysis

Six separate hierarchical multiple regressions were conducted to evaluate the moderation effects of special child services (EIPs, ST, and OT/PT) on the neurodevelopment-behavior relationship. Preparation of the data and analysis were performed using SPSS version 28 (IBM, Inc., Armonk, NY). SPSS was used to summarize the descriptive statistics for the demographic data by analyzing categorical variables with frequencies and percentages, continuous variables with means and standard deviations, and estimating bivariate correlations. This will ensure that the data follows a normal distribution with acceptable ranges of skewness (\pm 3) and kurtosis (\pm 7), as well as account for missingness (Field, 2013).

Little's MCAR test was also utilized to assess missingness and ensure that it is random. A power analysis was conducted to determine sufficient statistical power. The predictor variables and interactions term between each predictor and moderator were centered. This is done to decrease multicollinearity (Cohen et al., 2013; Field, 2013). It is unnecessary to center the moderator and control variables as they are dichotomous. In addition, bivariate correlation tests were conducted to test the associations between the moderator variables (ST or OT/PT), predictor variables (cognitive, communication, or motor composite score), outcome (internalizing or external problems), and control variables (primary caretaker's sociodemographic status and child's medical history; Cohen et al., 2013; Field, 2013). If the results of the bivariate correlations are significant, the control variable was included in the main analyses. However, the control variables that do not have any statistically significant associations with the predictor and outcome variables were excluded.

For the main analyses, the researcher utilized six hierarchical multiple regressions using SPSS to answer the research questions. Assumptions of multiple regression were checked for homoscedasticity, normality, linearity, multicollinearity, independence of residuals, and variance (Field, 2013). The variance inflator factor (VIF) and tolerance values were assessed to ensure that the values are less than 3 and more than .3, respectively for normality and variance (Field, 2013). A residual scatterplot between the predictor and outcome variables will also be utilized to assess homoscedasticity and linearity (Field, 2013). Additionally, multicollinearity was assessed using correlations analysis to ensure that any statistically significant correlations between the predictor, outcome, moderator, and control variables are less than .80. Finally, a Durbin-Watson test was utilized to test for the assumption of independent residuals (Field, 2013).

The use of hierarchical multiple regressions and interaction terms (predictor variable x moderator) allowed the researcher to examine the moderating role of special child services on the association between the neurodevelopmental skills of preterm children and their internalizing and externalizing behaviors while controlling for sociodemographic status and medical history. The moderator was evaluated using this model, which established if the presence of the interaction in each equation explains a significantly greater amount of variance than the predictor and moderating variables alone (Field, 2013). The appropriate controls, predictor z-scores, and moderators were entered in the first block, while the interaction variable was entered in the second block in each hierarchical multiple regression analysis.

Summary

This chapter presented the methodology for a retrospective study to better understand the moderating role of special child services on the neurodevelopment and behavior of extremely preterm children. The researcher received approval from the IRB of Texas Woman's University

and UT Southwestern Medical Center in addition to a data user agreement with NRN. The study was conducted using neurodevelopmental composite scores, as measured by the BSID-III, and behavior T-scores, as measured by the CBCL/1.5-5, to assess the neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes of extremely preterm children when moderated by special child services (as reported by primary caregivers). The data collecting method was strictly followed, including all regulations and protocols provided by Texas Woman's University, UT Southwestern Medical Center, and NRN.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

Preliminary Analysis

Initially, all variables were assessed for departures from normality and for missingness. All variables were found to have appropriate normal distributions; skewness and kurtosis coefficients were within acceptable limits (Field, 2013). The observed data met the criteria outlined by Field (2013) for normal distributions, where the absolute values of skewness and kurtosis were less than three and 10, respectively (see Table 1). The current study included all participants (n = 314) who met the inclusion criteria and have received both BSID-III evaluations, and CBCL/1.5-5 interviews. The missingness was completely random based on Little's MCAR test ($\chi 2$ (5) = 5.45, p = .36). Furthermore, G*Power 3.1 (Faul et al., 2009) was utilized to determine the proper sample size for the current study. Based on a power analysis conducted, a sample size of 172 was necessary to detect a statistically significant effect size of 0.05 based on the variables being utilized in the current study which suggests that the sample size of the current study was determined to be sufficient.

Table 1

Variable	М	SD	Range	Skewness	Kurtosis
Cognitive	81.00	11.96	55-100	-0.25	0.06
Communication	74.29	13.86	47-115	0.21	-0.02
Motor	86.16	13.97	46-118	-0.95	1.12
Internalizing	50.25	10.24	29-84	0.18	0.03
Externalizing	49.58	10.66	28-97	0.47	1.04
Marital Status	0.49	0.50	0-1	0.03	-2.01
BPD	0.25	0.43	0-1	1.15	-0.68
PDA	0.49	0.50	0-1	0.06	-2.01
ROP	0.69	0.46	0-1	-0.84	-1.30
Early Intervention	0.45	0.50	0-1	0.21	-1.97
ST	0.58	0.49	0-1	-0.31	-1.92
OT/PT	0.51	0.50	0-1	-0.05	-2.01

Descriptive Statistics for Study Variables

Descriptive Information

Descriptive statistics were used to summarize the data, with categorical variables analyzed through frequencies and percentages, and continuous variables through means and standard deviations (see Table 2). Certain sociodemographic variables such as the primary caretakers' education level and child's insurance type, as well as medical history variables such as Grade 3–4 IVH/PVL, LOS, and NEC were excluded. This decision was made a priori due to their non-statistically significant associations with the predictor, outcome variables, and/or moderators. Ultimately, the sociodemographic variable marital status, and medical history variables such as BPD, PDA, and ROP were included as controls. Table 3 provided information on means, standard deviations, bivariate correlations, and significance of all variables used in the hierarchical regression models.

Table 2

Participant Characteris	tics of Pretern	1 Children at 2	22 to 26 Months	Corrected Age	(N = 314).
1				0	1 /

Characteristics	Participants	
Primary Caretaker Education Level		
< High School	118 (37.6) ^a	
High School Graduate	99 (31.5)	
Partial College or Trade	57 (18.2)	
\geq College degree	40 (12.7)	
Corrected Age (months)	22.99 ± 2.17 ^b	
Primary Caretaker Marital Status		
Married	155 (49.4)	
Not Married	159 (50.6)	
Primary caretaker work status		
Employed	161 (51.3)	
Unemployed	151 (48.1)	
Sex		
Male	158 (50.3)	
Female	156 (49.7)	
BSID-III Language		

Characteristics	Participants	
Spanish	164 (52.2)	
Other	7 (2.2)	
Insurance Type		
Public	282 (89.8)	
Private	20 (6.4)	
Uninsured	12 (3.8)	
Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia	77 (24.5)	
Grade 3-4 IVH/PVL	65 (20.7)	
Late Onset Sepsis	78 (24.8)	
Necrotizing Enterocolitis	27 (8.6)	
Patent Ductus Arteriosus	149 (47.5)	
Retinopathy	212 (67.5)	

^a Values are the number and percent of the total in each column.

^b Values are mean $\pm SD$.

Table 3

Means,	Standard	d Deviations,	and Co	orrelations	of A	ll	Variables	s Usea	l in th	he	Hierarch	hical	Regressic	n M	lode	ls

	Variable	М	SD	1.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.	8.	9.	10.	11.	12.
1.	Cognitive	81.00	11.96	-						.					
2.	Communication	74.29	13.86	.62**	-										
3.	Motor	86.16	13.97	.71**	.60**	-									
4.	Internalizing	50.25	10.24	.00	13*	03	-								
5.	Externalizing	49.58	10.66	.17**	.01	.17**	.67**	-							
6.	Marital Status	.49	.50	02	.02	04	12*	15**	-						
7.	BPD	.25	.44	18**	14*	23**	07	04	.05	-					
8.	PDA	.49	.50	12*	.01	06	14*	19**	.10	.25**	-				
9.	ROP	.69	.46	13*	09	15**	03	05	.04	.25**	.23**	-			
10	. Early Intervention	.45	.50	08	05	21**	.04	10	.01	.10	05	.06	-		
11	. ST	.51	.50	15**	15**	22**	.17**	.06	02	.07	02	.13*	.50**	-	
12	. OT/PT	.58	.50	18**	11	28**	.15**	02	.01	.19**	.07	.14*	.57**	.56**	-
			· · · · · ·		•	•					· · ·	· · · · ·	· · · ·	· ·	

p* < .05. *p* < .01.

Cognitive composite scores were positively associated with the communication composite scores (r = .62, p < .01), motor composite scores (r = .71, p < .01), and externalizing problem behaviors (r = .17, p < .01). On the other hand, cognitive composite scores were negatively associated with BPD (r = -.18, p < .01), PDA (r = -.12, p < .01), ROP (r = -.13, p < .01), ST (r = -.15, p < .01), and OT/PT (r = -.18, p < .01). These results indicate that as composite scores increase, communication, motor skills, and externalizing problem behaviors also increase. However, higher cognitive composite scores are associated with a decreased likelihood of being diagnosed with BPD and PDA, as well as receiving ST and OT/PT.

Communication composite scores were negatively associated with internalizing problem behaviors (r = -.13, p < .05), BPD (r = -.14, p < .05), and ST (r = -.15, p < .01). As communication composite scores increase, there is a decreased likelihood of exhibiting internalizing problem behaviors, being diagnosed with BPD. In addition, as communication composite scores increase, there is a decreased likelihood of receiving ST.

Motor composite scores were positively associated with externalizing behavior (r = .17, p < .05). Conversely, motor composite scores were negatively associated with BPD (r = -.23, p < .01), ROP (r = -.15, p < .01), EIP (r = -.21, p < .01), ST (r = -.22, p < .01), and OT/PT (r = -.28, p < .01). These findings suggest that increasing motor scores correspond to increases in externalizing problem behaviors. In contrast, higher motor composite scores are associated with a decreased likelihood of being diagnosed with BPD and ROP, as well as receiving early EIP, ST, and OT/PT.

In addition, internalizing problem T-scores were positively associated with externalizing behavior (r = .67, p < .01), ST (r = .17, p < .01), and OT/PT (r = .15, p < .01). On the other hand, internalizing problem behaviors were negatively associated with marital status (r = -.12, p < .05),

and PDA (r = -.14, p < .05). These results indicate that as internalizing problems increase, externalizing problem behaviors, along with receiving speech therapy and occupational therapy/physical therapy, also increase. In contrast, increased levels of internalizing problems are associated with a decreased likelihood of the primary caretaker being married and the child being diagnosed with PDA.

Externalizing problem behaviors were negatively associated with marital status (r = -.15, p < .01) and PDA (r = -.19, p < .01). As externalizing behavior increases, there is a decreased likelihood of the primary caregiver being married and being diagnosed with PDA. Also, as externalizing behavior increases, there is a decreased likelihood of being diagnosed with PDA.

Lastly, ST was positively associated with ROP (r = .13, p < .05) and EIP (r = .50, p < .01) whereas OT/PT was positively associated with BPD (r = .19, p < .01), ROP (r = .14, p < .05), EIP (r = .57, p < .01), and ST (r = .56, p < .01). These findings suggest that receiving ST is associated with a diagnosis of ROP and the receipt of EIP. Additionally, receiving OT/PT is associated with a diagnosis of BPD, and ROP, as well as the receipt of EIP and ST.

Hierarchical Regression Models

Six separate hierarchical regression analyses were conducted to test the moderating effects of special child services (EIP, ST, and OT/PT) on the association of neurodevelopmental skills (cognitive, communication, and motor) of extremely preterm children and their behaviors (internalizing and externalizing problems). The scatterplots of the residuals proved that the homoscedasticity requirement was satisfied. The assumption for independent residual was also met based on the Durbin-Watson test for hierarchical regression analysis since the values are more than one and fewer than three. The predictor variables and interaction terms between each predictor and moderator were mean-centered to minimize significant multicollinearity (Cohen et al., 2013).

Regression models were created using the moderation processes specified by Cohen et al. (2013). The procedure included the following steps: the outcome variable (internalizing or external problems), predictor variable (cognitive, communication, or motor composite score), moderator (EIP, ST, or OT/PT), and control variables (marital status, BPD, PDA, and ROP), were all included in the first step of each regression analysis. Following that, an interaction term between the predictor variable and the moderator was introduced in the second stage. For example, the internalizing problem T-scores were included in the dependent box. The first block included the following variables: cognitive composite score, EIP, marital status, BPD, PDA, and ROP. The interaction term, cognitive composite scores X EIP was included in the second block. The statistical significance of the interaction term was used to establish the presence of moderation. The existence of moderation was indicated if the interaction term was determined to be statistically significant.

Moderation Effects of Early Intervention Programs

Cognitive and Internalizing Problem Behaviors

The first hierarchical regression analyzed how the interaction between cognitive and early intervention programs moderates the relationship between cognitive composite scores and internalizing problem behaviors (see Table 4). The first step included the following variables: cognitive, marital status, BPD, PDA, ROP, and EIP. These variables did not account for a statistically significant amount of variance in internalizing problem behaviors, $R^2 = .03$, F(6,298) = 1.75, p = .11. The second step included the interaction term between cognitive and EIP being added to the regression model, which also did not account for a statistically significant

amount of variance in internalizing problem behaviors, $\Delta R^2 = .03$, F(1, 297) = .10, b = .18, p = .75. Ultimately, EIP was not a statistically significant moderator in the model. Figure 1 shows the non-statistically significant moderating effects of EIP for internalizing problem behaviors.

Table 4

Variable	Internalizing problem behavior								
_	R^2	b	SE	β					
Step 1	.03								
Cognitive		-0.03	0.60	0.00					
Marital Status		-2.33	1.17	-0.11					
BPD		-0.72	1.45	-0.03					
PDA		-2.42	1.24	-0.12					
ROP		0.28	1.33	0.01					
EIP		0.98	1.19	0.05					
Step 2	.03								
Cognitive		-0.05	0.60	0.00					
Marital Status		-2.37	1.18	-0.12					
BPD		-0.74	1.45	-0.03					
PDA		-2.40	1.24	-0.12					
ROP		0.26	1.34	0.01					
EIP		0.99	1.19	0.05					
Cognitive X EIP		0.18	0.59	0.02					

Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Cognitive and Internalizing Problem Behaviors

*p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.

Figure 1



EIP Moderation Effects on Cognitive and Internalizing Behavior

Note. Low EIP = did not receive EIP; High EIP = received or receiving EIP

Cognitive Composite Scores and Externalizing Problem Behaviors

The second hierarchical regression analyzed how the interaction between cognitive composite scores and early intervention programs moderates the relationship between cognitive composite scores and externalizing problem behaviors (see Table 5). The first step included the following variables: cognitive, marital status, BPD, PDA, ROP, and EIP. These variables accounted for a statistically significant amount of variance in externalizing problem behaviors, $R^2 = .08$, F(6, 298) = 4.49, p = < .001. Upon examining the individual variables, it was determined that cognitive (b = 1.55, p < .05, $\beta = .15$), marital status (b = -.13, p < .05, $\beta = -.13$), and PDA (b = -3.63, p < .01, $\beta = -0.17$) were statistically significant on the first step. This

indicates that as cognitive composite scores increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors increased by .15 *SD*. Also, as marital status increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .13 *SD*. Finally, as PDA increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .17 *SD*.

The second step included the interaction term between cognitive and EIP being added to the regression model, which did not account for a statistically significant amount of variance in externalizing problem behaviors, $\Delta R^2 = .01$, F(1, 297) = 1.55, b = .74, p = .22. However, EIP was not a statistically significant moderator in the model, but both cognitive (b = 1.49, p < .05, β = .14) and PDA (b = -3.56, p < .05, $\beta = -.17$) were statistically significantly associated with externalizing problem behaviors. This indicates that as cognitive composite scores increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors increased by .14 *SD*. Also, as marital status increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .17 *SD*. Figure 2 shows the non-statistically significant moderating effects of EIP for externalizing problem behaviors.

Table 5

Variable	Externalizing problem behavior								
-	R^2	b	SE	β					
Step 1	.08***								
Cognitive		1.55	0.60	0.15*					
Marital Status		-2.79	1.18	-0.13*					
BPD		1.03	1.46	0.04					
PDA		-3.63	1.25	-0.17**					
ROP		0.36	1.34	0.02					
EIP		-2.08	1.20	-0.10					
Step 2	.09								
Cognitive		1.49	0.60	0.14*					
Marital Status		-2.92	1.19	-0.14					
BPD		0.94	1.46	0.04					
PDA		-3.56	1.25	-0.17*					
ROP		0.28	1.34	0.01					
EIP		-2.04	1.20	-0.10					
Cognitive X EIP		0.74	0.59	0.07					

Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Cognitive and Externalizing Problem Behaviors

p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.

Figure 2



EIP Moderation Effects on Cognitive and Externalizing Behavior

Note. Low EIP = did not receive EIP; High EIP = received or receiving EIP

Moderation Effects of Speech Therapy

Communication Composite Scores and Internalizing Problem Behaviors

The third hierarchical regression analyzed how speech therapy moderates the relationship between communication composite scores and internalizing problem behaviors (see Table 6). The first step included the following variables: communication, marital status, BPD, PDA, ROP, and ST. These variables accounted for a statistically significant amount of variance in internalizing problem behaviors, $R^2 = .07$, F(6, 298) = 3.74, p < .01. Upon examining the individual variables, it was determined that ST (b = 3.27, p < .05, $\beta = .16$) was statistically significant. This indicated that as ST increased by 1 *SD* internalizing problem behaviors increased by .16 *SD*.

The second step included the interaction term between communication and ST being added to the regression model, which did not account for a statistically significant amount of variance in internalizing problem behaviors, $\Delta R^2 = .00$, F(1, 297) = .73, b = .51, p = .39, but both marital status (b = -2.37, p < .05, $\beta = -.12$) and ST (b = 3.27, p < .05, $\beta = .16$) were statistically significantly associated with internalizing problem behaviors. This indicated that as marital status increased by 1 *SD* internalizing problem behaviors decreased by .12 *SD*. Also, as ST increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors increased by .16 *SD*. Ultimately, ST was not a statistically significant moderator in the model. Figure 3 shows the non-statistically significant moderating effects of ST on internalizing problem behaviors.

Table 6

Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Communication and Internalizing Problem

Dah	aniona
Den	uviors

Variable	Internalizing problem behavior							
	R^2	b	SE	β				
Step 1	.07**							
Communication		-1.03	0.59	-0.10				
Marital Status		-2.29	1.15	-0.11				
BPD		-1.17	1.41	-0.05				
PDA		-2.19	1.21	-0.11				
ROP		-0.26	1.32	-0.01				
ST		3.27	1.17	0.16*				
Step 2	.07							
Communication		-1.08	0.59	-0.10				
Marital Status		-2.37	1.16	-0.12*				
BPD		-1.27	1.42	-0.05				
PDA		-2.05	1.22	-0.10				
ROP		-0.30	1.32	-0.01				
ST		3.27	1.17	0.16*				
Communication X ST		0.51	0.59	0.05				

*p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.
Figure 3



ST Moderation Effects on Communication and Internalizing Behavior

Note. Low ST = did not receive ST; High ST = received or receiving ST

Communication Composite Scores and Externalizing Problem Behaviors

The fourth hierarchical regression analyzed how speech therapy moderates the relationship between communication composite scores and externalizing problem behaviors (see Table 7). The first step included the following variables: communication, marital status, BPD, PDA, ROP, and ST. These variables accounted for a statistically significant amount of variance in externalizing problem behaviors, $R^2 = .06$, F(6, 298) = 2.97, p < .01. Upon examining the individual variables, it was determined that marital status (b = -2.82, p < .05, $\beta = -.13$) and PDA (b = -3.59, p < .05, $\beta = -.17$) were statistically significant. This indicated that as marital status

increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .13 *SD*. Also, as PDA increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .17 *SD*.

The second step included the interaction term between communication and ST being added to the regression model, which did not account for a significant amount of variance in externalizing problem behaviors, $\Delta R^2 = .01$, F(1, 297) = 1.74, b = .81, p = .19, but both marital status (b = -2.94, p < .05, $\beta = -.14$) and PDA (b = -3.37, p < .05, $\beta = -.16$) were significantly associated with externalizing problem behaviors. This indicated that as marital status increased by 1 *SD* externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .14 *SD*. Also, as PDA increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .16 *SD*. Ultimately, ST was not a significant moderator in the model. Figure 4 shows the non-significant moderating effects of ST for externalizing problem behaviors.

Table 7

Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Communication and Externalizing Problem

Dah	aniona
Den	uviors

Variable	Externalizing problem behavior			
	R^2	b	SE	β
Step 1	.06**			
Communication		0.30	0.61	0.03
Marital Status		-2.82	1.20	-0.13*
BPD		0.23	1.47	0.01
PDA		-3.59	1.26	-0.17*
ROP		-0.19	1.37	-0.01
ST		1.54	1.22	0.07
Step 2	.06			
Communication		0.23	0.61	0.02
Marital Status		-2.94	1.20	-0.14*
BPD		0.08	1.48	0.00
PDA		-3.37	1.27	-0.16*
ROP		-0.26	1.37	-0.01
ST		1.55	1.22	0.07
Communication X ST		0.81	0.62	0.08

*p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.

Figure 4



ST Moderation Effects on Communication and Externalizing Behavior

Note. Low ST = did not receive ST; High ST = received or receiving ST

Moderation Effects of Occupational /Physical Therapy

Motor Composite Scores and Internalizing Problem Behaviors

The fifth hierarchical regression analyzed how occupational/physical therapy moderates the relationship between motor composite scores and internalizing behavior problems (see Table 8). The first step included the following variables: motor, marital status, BPD, PDA, ROP, and OT/PT. These variables accounted for a significant amount of variance in internalizing behavior problems, $R^2 = .06$, F(6, 298) = 3.31, p < .01. Upon examining the individual variables, it was determined that marital status ($b = -2.35 \ p < .05$, $\beta = -.11$), PDA (b = -2.51, p < .05, $\beta = -.12$), and OT/PT (b = 3.73, p < .05, $\beta = .18$) were statistically significant. This indicated that as marital status increased by 1 *SD*, internalizing problem behaviors decreased by .11 *SD*. Also, as PDA increased by 1 *SD*, internalizing problem behaviors decreased by .12 *SD*. Finally, as PDA increased by 1 *SD*, internalizing problem behaviors increased by .18 *SD*.

The second step included the interaction term between motor and OT/PT is added to the regression model, which did not account for a significant amount of variance in internalizing behavior problems, $\Delta R^2 = .00$, F(1, 297) = 1.74, b = .52, p = .47, but both marital status (b = -2.37, p < .05, $\beta = -.12$) and OT/PT (b = 3.53, p < .05, $\beta = .17$) were significantly associated with internalizing problem behaviors. This indicated that as marital status increased by 1 *SD* internalizing problem behaviors decreased by .12 *SD*. Also, as OT/PT increased by 1 *SD*, internalizing problem behaviors increased by .17 *SD*. Ultimately, OT/PT was not a significant moderator in the model. Figure 5 shows the non-significant moderating effects of OT/PT for internalizing problem behaviors.

Table 8

Variable	Internalizing problem behavior			
-	R^2	b	SE	β
Step 1	.06**			
Motor		0.01	0.61	0.00
Marital Status		-2.35	1.16	-0.11*
BPD		-1.30	1.44	-0.05
PDA		-2.51	1.21	-0.12*
ROP		-0.03	1.32	0.00
OT/PT		3.73	1.23	0.18*
Step 2	.06			
Motor		-0.20	0.67	-0.02
Marital Status		-2.37	1.16	-0.12*
BPD		-1.33	1.44	-0.06
PDA		-2.43	1.22	-0.12
ROP		-0.12	1.33	-0.01
OT/PT		3.53	1.26	0.17*
Motor X OT/PT		0.52	0.71	0.05

Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Motor and Internalizing Problem Behaviors

p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.

Figure 5



OT/PT Moderation Effects on Motor and Internalizing Behavior

Note. Low OT/PT = did not receive OT/PT; High OT/PT = received or receiving OT/PT

Motor Composite Scores and Externalizing Problem Behaviors

The sixth hierarchical regression analyzed how occupational/physical therapy moderates the relationship between motor composite scores and externalizing behavior problems (see Table 9). The first step included the following variables: motor, marital status, BPD, PDA, ROP, and OT/PT. These variables accounted for a significant amount of variance in externalizing behavior problems, $R^2 = .08$, F(6, 298) = 4.11, p < .001. Upon examining the individual variables, it was determined that motor (b = 1.78, p < .01, $\beta = .17$), marital status (b = -2.71, p < .05, $\beta = -.13$), and PDA (b = -3.71, p < .01, $\beta = -.17$) were statistically significant. This indicated that as motor increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors increased by .17 *SD*. Also, as marital status increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .13 *SD*. Finally, as PDA increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .17 *SD*.

The second step included the interaction term between motor and OT/PT being added to the regression model, which accounted for a significant amount of variance in externalizing behavior problems, $\Delta R^2 = .02$, F(1, 297) = 1.74, b = 1.58, p < .05, and both marital status (b = -2.80, p < .05, $\beta = -.13$) and PDA (b = -3.47, p < .05, $\beta = -.16$) were significantly associated with externalizing problem behaviors. The interaction between motor and OT/PT (b = 1.58, p < .05, $\beta = .14$) were also significantly associated with externalizing problem behavior. This indicated that as marital status increased by 1 *SD* externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .13 *SD*. Also, as PDA increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors decreased by .16 *SD*. As the interaction between motor and OT/PT increased by 1 *SD*, externalizing problem behaviors increased by .14 *SD*. Ultimately, OT/PT was a significant moderator in the model. Figure 6 shows the significant moderating effects of OT/PT for externalizing problem behaviors.

Table 9

Variable	Externalizing problem behavior			
-	R^2	b	SE	β
Step 1	.08***			
Motor		1.78	0.62	0.17**
Marital Status		-2.71	1.19	-0.13*
BPD		0.98	1.48	0.04
PDA		-3.71	1.25	-0.17**
ROP		0.31	1.35	0.01
OT/PT		0.71	1.26	0.03
Step 2	.09*			
Motor		1.14	0.69	0.11
Marital Status		-2.80	1.18	-0.13*
BPD		0.89	1.47	0.04
PDA		-3.47	1.24	-0.16*
ROP		0.03	1.35	0.00
OT/PT		0.09	1.28	0.00
Motor X OT/PT		1.58	0.72	0.14*

Moderation Hierarchical Regression Model: Motor and Externalizing Problem Behaviors

p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.

Figure 6



OT/PT Moderation Effects on Motor and Externalizing Behavior

Note. Low OT/PT = did not receive OT/PT; High OT/PT = received or receiving OT/PT

Summary

A preliminary analysis was performed to ensure that all assumptions of hierarchical multiple regression analysis were met. The current study included 314 participants who met the inclusion criteria. The missing data was completely random based on Little's MCAR test, and it was determined to be adequate based on a power analysis using G*Power 3.1 (Faul et al., 2009).

Six hierarchical regression analyses were utilized to examine the moderating effects of special child services (EIP, ST, and OT/PT) on the association between neurodevelopmental skills (cognitive, communication, and motor) and behaviors (internalizing and externalizing behaviors) in extremely preterm children. The method described by Cohen et al. (2013) was

employed to generate the six hierarchical regression models. The first step of each regression analysis included the outcome, predictor variable, moderator, and control variables while the second step included the interaction term between the predictor variable and the moderator. If the interaction term was found to be statistically significant, the presence of moderation was indicated.

The first and second hierarchical regressions examined the moderating effects of EIP on cognitive skills and behaviors, internalizing and externalizing problems. The interaction terms did not show significant effects, although other factors like marital status and PDA were found to be statistically significantly associated with externalizing problem behaviors. The third hierarchical regression analyzed the moderating effects of ST on communication skills and behaviors, internalizing and externalizing problems. While there was a statistically significant association between speech therapy and internalizing problem behaviors, the interaction term did not explain a statistically significant amount of variance. Similarly, for externalizing problem behaviors, marital status, and PDA were found to be statistically significantly associated, although speech therapy had no significant moderating impact.

The fifth and sixth hierarchical regressions examined the moderating effects of EIP on cognitive skills and behaviors, internalizing and externalizing problems. While OT/PT did not statistically significantly moderate the association between motor skills and internalizing behaviors, marital status and OT/PT were statistically significantly associated with internalizing problems. In the sixth hierarchical regression, OT/PT was found to have a statistically significant moderating effect on the relationship between motor skills and externalizing problem behaviors, along with marital status and PDA having a statistically significant association with externalizing problems.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION

The current retrospective study examined the moderating effects of special child services such as EIPs and therapies on the association between neurodevelopmental skills and behaviors while controlling for sociodemographic status and medical history in extremely preterm children through Sameroff's transactional model of development. Six multiple hierarchical regression analyses were utilized to examine these relationships using a subset of NRN data collected from both the GDB and follow-up databases from a site based in Dallas, Texas. The first research question assessed whether EIPs moderated the association between cognitive skills and behavior categorized as internalizing and externalizing problems. The second research question assessed the moderating role of ST on the association between communication skills and behavior categorized as internalizing and externalizing problems. The third research question assessed the moderating role of OT/PT on the association between motor skills and behavior categorized as internalizing problems.

Moderation Effects of Early Intervention Programs

Firstly, the current study sought to investigate the moderating effects of EIPs on the association between cognitive skills and behavior problems. In hierarchical regression analysis, EIPs were not found to be a statistically significant moderator in the association between cognitive skills and behavior problems. With regard to the relationship between cognitive skills and problem behaviors, the current study did not find a statistically significant association with internalizing problem behaviors but did find an association with externalizing behaviors. This is in contrast to past research, which suggested that lower cognitive skills were statistically significantly associated with internalizing problem behaviors when considering

sociodemographic and medical factors (Cheng et al., 2014; Lowe et al., 2019). With regard to other factors associated with internalizing behaviors, the current study found that marital status and PDA contributed regardless of cognitive skills.

These findings indicated that although EIPs did not enhance or diminish the relationship between cognitive skills and behavior problems, higher cognitive skills were associated with higher externalizing problems in extremely preterm children. This was also contrary to past research findings regarding the association of cognitive skills and problem behaviors. Past findings suggested that cognition and behavior had a negative association in preterm children, meaning lower cognitive skills were associated with higher behavior difficulties (Rogers & Hintz, 2016; Vohr, 2014; Woythaler, 2019). In addition, Nordhov et al. (2012) found that parents who received an early intervention program called MITP reported lower perceived difficulties and fewer behavior problems at 5 years, indicating improved behavioral outcomes for preterm infants in the intervention group compared to the control group.

Despite the statistically non-significant results for the moderating role of EIPs, the effectiveness of EIPs should not be dismissed. Factors such as intensity, duration, and the age at which intervention was started may affect the effectiveness of such programs. EIPs also varied depending on the geographical location of the preterm child. In fact, specific service qualifications for EIPs may vary by state. For example, according to Texas Health and Human Services (n.d.b), a child could qualify for early intervention if a developmental delay were greater than 25% in one or more areas of development. However, if the delay was only in the area of communication, the threshold was 33%. Future research should replicate the current study with a more diverse sample to account for the difference in EIPs among states. This would

provide a more thorough understanding of the effectiveness of EIPs and the factors that may impact their success.

Moderation Effects of Speech Therapy

Secondly, the current study sought to investigate the moderating effects of ST on the association between communication skills and problem behaviors. In hierarchical regression analysis, ST was not found to be a statistically significant moderator in the association between communication skills and problem behaviors. Regarding the relationship between communication skills and problem behaviors, the current study did not find a statistically significant association with internalizing and externalizing problem behaviors. This is also in contrast to past research, which suggested that lower communication skills are statistically significantly associated with internalizing problem behaviors when considering sociodemographic and medical factors (Lowe et al., 2019; Petersen et al., 2013). The current findings indicated that ST did not enhance or reduce the relationship between communication skills and behavior problems. With regards to other factors associated with problem behaviors, ST and PDA influenced internalizing problem behaviors, marital status, and PDA appeared to be influencing factors regardless of communication skills.

Since ST showed a positive association with internalizing behavior, ST should be regarded as an important factor in influencing internalizing problem behaviors. One possible explanation for this positive association is that acquiring and improving communication skills may be challenging for extremely preterm children as they may experience greater delays in communication (Adams-Chapman et al., 2015). Thus, as preterm children take part in speech therapy, their increased ability to communicate emotions may result in a more visible expression

of internalizing behaviors such as somatic complaints, withdrawal, and anxiety. Perhaps, further research should examine the processes that may lead to an increase in internalizing problem behaviors in extremely preterm children. By knowing these processes, therapists may be adjusted to reduce any potentially harmful effects on overall internalizing difficulties.

Moderation Effects of Occupational and/or Physical Therapy

Lastly, the current study sought to investigate the moderating effects of OT/PT in the association between motor skills and problem behaviors. In hierarchical regression analysis, OT/PT was found to be a statistically significant moderator in the association between cognitive skills and externalizing behavior problems. Figure 6 illustrates the increased steepness of the slope for participants receiving OT/PT, indicating that receiving OT/PT strengthens the positive relationship between motor composite scores and externalizing behavior problems. Therefore, extremely preterm children receiving OT/PT displayed a higher rate of increase in externalizing behavior as their motor skills improved, highlighting the impact of OT/PT on behavior outcomes. This is in contrast to past research, which suggested that lower motor skills are statistically significantly associated with internalizing problem behaviors when considering sociodemographic and medical factors (Lowe et al., 2019).

With regards to the relationship between motor skills and problem behaviors, the current study found that OT/PT has a statistically significant positive relationship with internalizing behavior regardless of sociodemographic and medical factors, but this was not the case for externalizing behaviors. The current findings revealed that regardless of motor skills, receiving OT/PT is associated with an increase in internalizing behavior. Furthermore, marital status showed a statistically significant association with internalizing behaviors, indicating that being married decreased the likelihood of such behaviors. Moreover, receiving OT/PT amplified the

link between motor skills and externalizing behaviors. Marital status and PDA also exhibited a statistically significant negative relationship with externalizing behaviors, suggesting that being married and having a diagnosis of PDA reduced the likelihood of externalizing behaviors.

A possible explanation for the positive moderating role of OT/PT in the association between motor skills and externalizing behavior is that children with motor delays may have a higher likelihood of displaying externalizing behaviors such as attention problems and aggression. Conversely, as extremely preterm children improve their motor skills, they become more mobile and are better able to express their frustrations externally. It may be worthwhile for future research to investigate the underlying processes that contribute to the increase in externalizing behavior when extremely preterm children receive OT/PT. By understanding these processes, therapies can be adjusted to effectively mitigate any potential adverse effects on overall externalizing problem behaviors.

Strengths and Limitations

The current study's strengths allowed the researcher to make significant contributions to existing research and literature by focusing on the moderating role of special child services in the association of neurodevelopment and behavior in extremely preterm children. First, the study utilized data from the NRN, a nationally recognized research organization known for its rigorous methodologies and multi-center study designs. NRN studies typically involve collecting data from large sample sizes, enabling the researcher of the current study to include 314 participants, despite only involving a single NRN site. This large sample size increased the statistical power and generalizability of the study findings, as it represented a considerable number of individuals within the neonatal population.

Due to its greater statistical power, the study had an increased likelihood of finding statistically significant associations between variables, resulting in more substantial and reliable findings. Furthermore, the study's large sample size strengthened the findings' generalizability. Although constrained to a single NRN site, the findings from this sample are nevertheless pertinent to the extremely preterm population, particularly in the Dallas, Texas area. The study's external validity is strengthened by utilizing a large sample of extremely preterm children, allowing for more robust results and larger implications in medical care and policy development.

Second, the established protocols and necessary certification for study methods ensured further validity and reliability of the study's data (NICHD & NRN, 2019b). Their implementation safeguarded that NRN examiners adhered to a consistent set of norms and processes, reducing variance and strengthening uniformity. Moreover, NRN examiners were required to submit yearly research certifications to maintain their knowledge and abilities, which reduced variability in study methods (NICHD & NRN, 2019b). By continually improving their skills, NRN examiners had the capacity to maintain a high level of competence and precision in their data collection processes.

Third, the study included procedures that were not considered standard of care, such as the administration of BSID-III, CBCL/1.5-5, and specific neurological examinations. These assessments provided in-depth information on participants' neurological function, as well as their behavioral and emotional development. This information was often used to provide a diagnosis, guidance, and make appropriate referrals to necessary services.

The BSID-III and CBCL/1.5-5 are both extensively used assessment tools for examining children's neurodevelopment and problem behaviors. These evaluations have been useful in providing physicians and researchers with a better knowledge of the developmental progress of

extremely preterm children. They allow for the identification of possible neurodevelopmental abnormalities that may necessitate additional intervention. Furthermore, these evaluation instruments enable the examination of problematic behaviors displayed by extremely preterm children, revealing insight into their general behavioral well-being. The use of these instruments leads to an in-depth assessment of the neurodevelopmental outcomes of extremely preterm children and provides significant information for targeted interventions and support.

While the current study had its strengths, it also had some limitations. The retrospective data obtained from the NRN did not include information about the frequency and timing or the specific nature and extent of the therapies that the participants received. Additionally, the data did not consider the participant's involvement in a NICU or neurobehavioral follow-up program, which is known to provide timely referrals to therapeutic services such as EIPs, ST, OT, and PT. Therefore, it is possible that some participants received therapy for a longer period of time than others or that some participants did not attend as many NICU follow-up or neuro/behavioral clinic visits as others. Additionally, the generalizability of the results may be limited due to variations in follow-up care received by EPTs, as not all of them receive care in a NICU program or primary care clinic specializing in comprehensive care.

Another potential limitation is that the behavior of the children was evaluated based on information gathered from parent interviews, which may be subject to biases such as underreporting or overreporting of the child's behavior. The information collected on the use of special child services was also based on parent reports, which may be limited by the parents' comprehension of the specific services their child may be receiving. Furthermore, as the interview was conducted near the end of the visit, participant fatigue may also be a concern. The developmental assessment only provided a snapshot of the child's performance on the day of the

assessment. Any changes in routine, hunger during the assessment, or inadequate sleep before the assessment could potentially impact the assessment's results.

Lastly, 50% of the BSID-III assessment were conducted in Spanish. While the BSID-III assessments were conducted in Spanish by a certified NRN administrator, it is important to note that the BSID-III assessment was not specifically standardized for the Spanish-speaking population in Latin American countries. Further research is necessary to prove the validity and reliability of developmental assessments suited to Spanish-speaking children to ensure accuracy and inclusivity.

Implications and Future Research

Investigating the role of special child services in the neurodevelopment and behavior of extremely preterm children has important implications for clinical practices. The current study sought to provide further understanding of how special child services, such as early intervention programs and therapies could potentially improve the neurodevelopmental and behavioral skills of extremely preterm children. Therefore, it is possible to adjust specialized care services to meet the distinctive needs of extremely preterm children. Moreover, this study may serve as a foundation for evidence-based interventions that may become standard practices across various therapies and clinics, thus improving the neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes of preterm children.

The study implied that speech therapy did not statistically moderate the association between communication skills and problem behavior. However, it found that speech therapy was statistically significantly associated with internalizing behaviors regardless of the communication skills of extremely preterm children. Additionally, OT/PT statistically significantly moderated the association between motor skills and externalizing behavior. These results further highlighted

the need for targeted and individualized interventions. The study suggested that a "one-size-fitsall" approach may not be effective due to the heterogeneity of the neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes of extremely preterm children. Addressing the variations in the impact of intervention services on behavioral outcomes allows healthcare practitioners, therapists, and educators to design a customized treatment plan. This tailored approach has the potential to enhance the positive effects of therapy, promote developmental trajectories, and improve the behaviors of extremely preterm children.

The current findings suggest that EIPs did not statistically significantly moderate the association between cognitive skills and problem behaviors of extremely preterm children. There are various reasons why EIPs did not appear to strengthen or weaken the relationship between neurodevelopment and problems. First, contextual factors such as parental involvement, home environment, as well as access to the intervention service may have played a role. Parents of extremely preterm children face greater stress and responsibilities, which can affect their ability to provide involvement and a supportive home environment. As these services may vary by geographical location, financial resources, and healthcare support, inadequate access to these services may limit the moderation of the association between cognitive skills and behavior in extremely preterm children.

Second, the variability in implementation of the programs may vary from one intervention program to another. Extremely preterm children often require specialized interventions to address their cognitive and behavioral needs. Typically, the purpose of EIPs is to improve developmental outcomes only and may not be designed to specifically target the behaviors of children with developmental delays. Furthermore, factors such as training, funding, and availability may lead to inconsistencies in the timing and intensity of services available for

children. These differences can contribute to variations in the effectiveness of the programs across various settings and providers.

Third, although the current study focused on extremely preterm children, the neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes may still vary due to the complex nature of extreme prematurity. While some extremely preterm children may only need a small amount of intervention, some may need more intensive interventions. The complex interplay between neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes contributes to the effectiveness of early intervention programs. Due to the higher risk of developing health problems, developmental delays, and behavioral issues, preterm children need active monitoring of their overall health. Thus, early identification and intervention for neurodevelopmental and behavioral issues are crucial in the first few years of a preterm child's life (Fefferman et al., 2017).

With the support of NICU and neurobehavioral follow-up clinics, healthcare providers may identify neurodevelopmental and behavioral issues in advance and provide recommendations for intervention in a timely manner. Routine developmental evaluations conducted by follow-up clinics, along with targeted interventions provided by early intervention programs and therapy agencies that are tailored to meet the individual needs of each preterm child, are useful for optimizing their developmental outcomes (Andrews et al., 2014). Consequently, clinicians may offer recommendations and provide suitable assistance to families to improve the behavioral outcomes of preterm children.

Support from the NICU and neurobehavioral follow-up clinics is important in the coordination of care for preterm infants (Bockli et al., 2014). Since healthcare providers are usually involved in assisting families with identifying the proper care for preterm children, identifying the barriers to successful parent-provider relationships is vital. It is essential for

researchers to determine how to encourage successful caregiver-provider relationships and build rapport with other healthcare providers and the primary caregivers of the preterm child. Typically, these providers are also the sources of referrals for therapies such as infant stimulation, ST, OT, and PT. Thus, excellent communication between the caregiver and providers may improve the neurodevelopmental and behavioral outcomes of preterm children (Adama et al., 2022). A minority of NICU follow-up clinics function as the primary medical provider for preterm children and include evaluation and management of neurodevelopment and behavior issues. Meanwhile, most neurobehavioral follow-up clinics primarily focus on neurodevelopment and behavior. Both types of clinics complement or enhance community-based primary care. By offering continual monitoring, care coordination, and family support, both types of follow-up clinics may aid families in improving the health, developmental, and behavioral outcomes of preterm children.

The timing of special child services should also be investigated for future research. Early intervention takes advantage of brain plasticity and is particularly crucial for extremely preterm children. During early childhood, the brain undergoes a rapid and complex process of growth that involves various stages of development (Gilmore et al., 2018). Understanding the interaction between the critical period and early intervention is crucial for maximizing the efficacy of interventions that promote early childhood development.

The intensity of the intervention is also a key factor in determining the effectiveness of special child services. Factors such as frequency, duration, and consistency of special child services may either ameliorate or exacerbate behavior outcomes (McManus et al., 2019). For extremely preterm children, frequent and consistent monitoring of development and delivery of therapies may decrease developmental delays. However, for some children, a less intensive

intervention may be more appropriate based on their temperament and behavior. It is essential to consider the individual differences of each child and tailor the therapies accordingly. As these interventions are specifically targeted at improving particular skills, it is important for researchers to explore how the timing and intensity of special child services may enhance behavior outcomes.

Lastly, future research should also aim to compare the effectiveness of special child services with other interventions, such as early childhood school programs and behavior therapies. One such program is Early Head Start (EHS), which provides families with comprehensive early childhood development services, prioritizing infants and toddlers who are at risk for developmental delays due to disability, low income, and other factors that may affect development (Love et al., 2013). EHS not only supports the child but also the family through family engagement and support, recognizing the crucial role of family involvement in their child's development. While EHS is renowned for its school readiness goal, it also promotes healthy development by offering health services such as medical, dental, and mental health services. The provision of healthcare services guarantees that infants and toddlers receive the essential medical attention they require.

Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA) is a behavior intervention commonly employed to address behavioral difficulties in children, including those with developmental disorders. While it is well-known for its use in treating autism spectrum disorder (ASD), ABA has been proven to be evidence-based and is also effective in addressing a range of behavioral problems in children (Foxx, 2008). The success of ABA in improving behavior in children with developmental disorders requires multidisciplinary collaboration. This collaboration involves the primary caregivers, therapists, and other individuals involved in the child's care working together to

provide consistent support and guidance to the child. Unfortunately, the cost of ABA may be high, and publicly funded centers offering ABA services may have long waiting lists (Rivard, 2017).

Conclusion

The role of special child services in the neurodevelopment and behavior of extremely preterm children has important clinical implications. This study emphasizes the need for focused therapies, as ST is associated with internalizing behaviors independent of communication abilities, while OT/PT moderates the relationship between motor skills and externalizing behavior. Because of the variability in results, customized therapy plans and frequent monitoring of neurodevelopment and behavior in extremely preterm children are crucial. NICUs and neurobehavioral clinics are also critical in diagnosing and resolving problems. To maximize outcomes for preterm infants, further study should be conducted to investigate the timing, intensity, and comparison of treatments such as early childhood school programs and other behavioral therapies.

REFERENCES

- Abinader, R., & Warsof, S. L. (2019). Benefits and pitfalls of ultrasound in obstetrics and gynecology. *Obstetrics and Gynecology Clinics*, 46(2), 367-378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ogc.2019.01.011
- Achenbach, T. M. (1991). *Manual for the child behavior checklist/1.5-5 and 1991 profile*. University of Vermont, Department of Psychiatry.
- Ackerman, B. P., & Brown, E. D. (2006). Income poverty, poverty co-factors, and the adjustment of children in elementary school. *Advances in Child Development and Behavior*, 34, 91-129. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0065-2407(06)80005-4
- Adama, E., Adua, E., Bayes, S., & Mörelius, E. (2022). Support needs of parents in neonatal intensive care unit: An integrative review. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 31(5-6), 532-547. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.15972
- Adams-Chapman, I. (2018). Necrotizing enterocolitis and neurodevelopmental outcome. *Clinics in Perinatology*, 45(3), 453-466. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2018.05.014
- Adams-Chapman, I., Bann, C., Carter, S. L., Stoll, B. J., & NICHD Neonatal Research Network.
 (2015). Language outcomes among ELBW infants in early childhood. *Early Human Development*, 91(6), 373-379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2015.03.011
- Adams-Chapman, I., Bann, C. M., Vaucher, Y. E., Stoll, B. J., & Eunice Kennedy Shriver
 National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Neonatal Research Network
 (2013). Association between feeding difficulties and language delay in preterm infants
 using Bayley scales of infant development-third edition. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, 163(3), 680–5.e53. https://doi-org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2013.03.006

- Adams-Chapman, I., Heyne, R. J., DeMauro, S. B., Duncan, A. F., Hintz, S. R., Pappas, A., Vohr, B. R., McDonald, S. A., Das, A., Newman, J. E., Higgins, R. D., & Follow-Up Study of the Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Neonatal Research Network (2018). Neurodevelopmental impairment among extremely preterm infants in the neonatal research network. *Pediatrics*, *141*(5), e20173091. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2017-3091
- Adhikari, K., Patten, S. B., Williamson, T., Patel, A. B., Premji, S., Tough, S., Letourneau, N., Giesbrecht, G., & Metcalfe, A. (2020). Neighbourhood socioeconomic status modifies the association between anxiety and depression during pregnancy and preterm birth: A community-based Canadian cohort study. *BMJ Open*, *10*(2), e031035. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-031035
- Agarwal, P., Shankaran, S., Laptook, A. R., Chowdhury, D., Lakshminrusimha, S., Bonifacio, S. L., Natarajan, G., Chawla, S., Keszler, M., Heyne, R. J., Ambalavanan, N., Walsh, M. C., Das, A., Van Meurs, K. P., & Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD) Neonatal Research Network (2021). Outcomes of infants with hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy and persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn: Results from three NICHD studies. *Journal of Perinatology : Official Journal of the California Perinatal Association*, *41*(3), 502–511. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41372-020-00905-7
- Albers, C. A., & Grieve, A. J. (2007). Test review: Bayley, N. (2006). Bayley scales of infant and toddler development–third edition. San Antonio, TX: Harcourt assessment. *Journal* of Psychoeducational Assessment, 25(2), 180-190.

- American Psychological Association. (2013). Neurodevelopment. In APA dictionary of psychology (5th ed., p. 701).
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.a). Anxiety. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 17, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/anxiety
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.b). Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 17, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/attention-deficithyperactivity-disorder
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.c). Behavior. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 17, 2023, from https:// https://dictionary.apa.org/behavior
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.d). Cerebral palsy. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 18, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/cerebral-palsy
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.e). Child behavior checklist. In APA dictionary of psychology. Retrieved April 18, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/child-behaviorchecklist
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.f). Cognition. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 18, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/cognition
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.g). Comorbidity. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 19, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/comorbidity
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.h). Depression. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 19, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/comorbidity
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.i). Fine motor. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 19, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/fine-motor

- American Psychological Association. (n.d.j). Gross motor. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 19, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/gross-motor
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.k). Hyperactivity. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 20, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/hyperactivity
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.l). Impulsivity. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 20, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/impulsive
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.m). Inattention. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 20, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/inattention
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.n). Occupational therapy. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/occupational-therapy
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.o). Physical therapy. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/occupational-therapy
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.p). Receptive language. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/receptive-language
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.q). Social development. In APA dictionary of psychology. Retrieved April 28, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/social-development
- American Psychological Association. (n.d.r). Speech therapy. In *APA dictionary of psychology*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://dictionary.apa.org/speech-therapy
- Andrews, B., Pellerite, M., Myers, P., & Hageman, J. R. (2014). NICU follow-up: Medical and developmental management age 0 to 3 years. *NeoReviews*, 15(4), e123-e132. https://doi.org/10.1542/neo.15-4-e123

- Aubry, E. M., Oelhafen, S., Fankhauser, N., Raio, L., & Cignacco, E. L. (2019). Adverse perinatal outcomes for obese women are influenced by the presence of comorbid diabetes and hypertensive disorders. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 9793. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-46179-8
- Baer, R. J., Chambers, C. D., Ryckman, K. K., Oltman, S. P., Rand, L., & Jelliffe-Pawlowski, L.
 L. (2019). An evaluation of sexually transmitted infection and odds of preterm or earlyterm birth using propensity score matching. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 46(6), 389-394. https://doi.org/10.1097/OLQ.000000000000085
- Bayley, N. (2006). *Bayley scales of infant and toddler development—third edition: Administration manual.* Harcourt Assessment.
- Behrman, R. E., & Butler, A. S. (2007). Sociodemographic and community factors contributing to preterm birth. In *Preterm birth: Causes, consequences, and prevention*. National Academies Press.
- Bell, E. F., Hintz, S. R., Hansen, N. I., Bann, C. M., Wyckoff, M. H., DeMauro, S. B., Walsh, M. C., Vohr, B. R., Stoll, B. J., Carlo, W. A. & Van Meurs, K. P. (2022). Mortality, inhospital morbidity, care practices, and 2-year outcomes for extremely preterm infants in the US, 2013-2018. *JAMA*, *327*(3), 248-263.
- Berger, H., Melamed, N., Davis, B. M., Hasan, H., Mawjee, K., Barrett, J., McDonald, S. D.,
 Geary, M., & Ray, J. G. (2020). Impact of diabetes, obesity, and hypertension on preterm
 birth: Population-based study. *PloS One*, *15*(3), e0228743.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0228743
- Blencowe, H., Cousens, S., Chou, D., Oestergaard, M., Say, L., Moller, A. B., Kinney, M., Lawn, J., & Born Too Soon Preterm Birth Action Group (2013). Born too soon: The

global epidemiology of 15 million preterm births. *Reproductive Health*, *10*(Suppl 1), S2. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-4755-10-S1-S2

- Bockli, K., Andrews, B., Pellerite, M., & Meadow, W. (2014). Trends and challenges in United
 States neonatal intensive care units follow-up clinics. *Journal of Perinatology*, *34*(1), 7174. https://doi.org/10.1038/jp.2013.136
- Booth, A. T. C., Buizer, A. I., Meyns, P., Oude Lansink, I. L. B., Steenbrink, F., & van der Krogt, M. M. (2018). The efficacy of functional gait training in children and young adults with cerebral palsy: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology*, 60(9), 866–883. https://doi.org/10.1111/dmcn.13708
- Brandão, M. B., Mancini, M. C., Ferre, C. L., Figueiredo, P. R. P., Oliveira, R. H. S., Gonçalves,
 S. C., Dias, M. C. S., & Gordon, A. M. (2018). Does dosage matter? A pilot study of hand-arm bimanual intensive training (HABIT) dose and dosing schedule in children with unilateral cerebral palsy. *Physical & Occupational Therapy in Pediatrics*, *38*(3), 227-242. https://doi.org/10.1080/01942638.2017.1407014
- Brandon, G. D., Adeniyi-Jones, S., Kirkby, S., Webb, D., Culhane, J. F., & Greenspan, J. S. (2009). Are outcomes and care processes for preterm neonates influenced by health insurance status?. *Pediatrics*, 124(1), 122-127. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2008-1318
- Brown, Z., & Chang, J. (2018). Maternal diabetes. In *Avery's diseases of the newborn* (pp. 90-103). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-40139-5.00010-3
- Burns, Y. R., Danks, M., O'Callaghan, M. J., Gray, P. H., Cooper, D., Poulsen, L., & Watter, P. (2009). Motor coordination difficulties and physical fitness of extremely-low-birthweight children. *Developmental Medicine & Child Neurology*, 51(2), 136-142. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8749.2008.03118.x

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2022). *What is early intervention?*. Retrieved May 24, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/actearly/parents/states.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.a). *Preterm birth*. Retrieved February 8, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternalinfanthealth/pretermbirth.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.b). *What are birth defects?*. Retrieved April 18, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/birthdefects/facts.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.c). *Chlamydia*. Retrieved April 18, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/std/chlamydia/stdfact-chlamydia.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.d). *Gonorrhea*. Retrieved April 19, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/std/gonorrhea/stdfact-gonorrhea.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.e). *Syphilis*. Retrieved May 1, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/std/syphilis/stdfact-syphilis.htm
- Cheng, E. R., Palta, M., Kotelchuck, M., Poehlmann, J., & Witt, W. P. (2014). Cognitive delay and behavior problems prior to school age. *Pediatrics*, 134(3), e749-e757. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2014-0259
- Chen, Y. P., Pope, S., Tyler, D., & Warren, G. L. (2014). Effectiveness of constraint-induced movement therapy on upper-extremity function in children with cerebral palsy: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, 28(10), 939–953. https://doi-org/10.1177/0269215514544982
- Chung, E. H., Chou, J., & Brown, K. A. (2020). Neurodevelopmental outcomes of preterm infants: A recent literature review. *Translational Pediatrics*, 9(Suppl 1), S3. https://doi.org/10.21037/tp.2019.09.10

- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S. G., & Aiken, L. S. (2013). *Applied multiple regression/correlation analysis for the behavioral sciences*. Routledge.
- Cosentino-Rocha, L., Klein, V. C., & Linhares, M. B. M. (2014). Effects of preterm birth and gender on temperament and behavior in children. *Infant Behavior and Development*, 37(3), 446-456. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.infbeh.2014.04.003
- Daou, B., Hasan, D., & Jabbour, P. (2017). Clinical aspects of intraventricular hemorrhage. In Primer on Cerebrovascular Diseases (pp. 457-467). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-803058-5.00093-X
- Davies, E. L., Bell, J. S., & Bhattacharya, S. (2016). Preeclampsia and preterm delivery: A population-based case–control study. *Hypertension in Pregnancy*, 35(4), 510-519. https://doi.org/10.1080/10641955.2016.1190846
- Del Rosario, C., Slevin, M., Molloy, E. J., Quigley, J., & Nixon, E. (2021). How to use the Bayley scales of infant and toddler development. *Archives of Disease in Childhood-Education and Practice*, 106(2), 108-112. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2020-319063
- Downey, L. C., Smith, P. B., & Benjamin Jr, D. K. (2010). Risk factors and prevention of lateonset sepsis in premature infants. *Early Human Development*, 86(1), 7-12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2010.01.012
- Eilers, L. F., Kyle, W. B., Allen, H. D., & Qureshi, A. M. (2021). Patent ductus arteriosus. *Pediatrics in Review*, 42(11), 632–634. https://doi.org/10.1542/pir.2020-004564

Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. (n.d.a). *Preterm labor and birth*. Retrieved February 8, 2023, https://www.nichd.nih.gov/health/topics/preterm

Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. (n.d.b). *Necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC)*. Retrieved February 16, 2023, from https://www.nichd.nih.gov/health/topics/nec

- Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development & Neonatal Research Network. (2013). Follow-up of high risk infants protocol. *Follow-up Study Protocol*, 1-14. (Original work published 2007)
- Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development & Neonatal Research Network. (2019a). Survey of morbidity and mortality among high risk preterm infants (GDB). *Follow-up Study Protocol*, 1-7. (Original work published 2007)
- Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development & Neonatal Research Network. (2019b). 22-26 month follow-up visit of high-risk infants. *Follow-up Study Manual of Operations*, 1-112.
- Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development & Neonatal Research Network. (2023). Survey of morbidity and mortality among high risk preterm infants (GDB). *Manual of Operations*, 1-86.
- Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development & Neonatal Research Network. (n.d.a). *Active and Completed Studies*. Retrieved February 27, 2023, from https://neonatal.rti.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=home.studies

- Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development & Neonatal Research Network. (n.d.b). *Neonatal Research Network Center Locations*. Retrieved February 16, 2023, from https://neonatal.rti.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=about.map
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A.-G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using
 G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41, 1149-1160
- Fefferman, M. L., Andrews, B. L., & Msall, M. E. (2017). Disparities in access to early intervention services for extremely preterm infants by family income. *International Public Health Journal*, 9(2), 155.
- Ferrero, D. M., Larson, J., Jacobsson, B., Di Renzo, G. C., Norman, J. E., Martin Jr, J. N.,
 D'alton, M., Castelazo, E., Howson, C. P., Sengpiel, V., Bottai, M., Mayo, J. A., Shaw,
 G. M., Verdenik, I., Tul, N., Velebil, P., Cairns-Smith, S., Rushwan, H., Arulkumaran, S.,
 ... Simpson, J. L. (2016). Cross-country individual participant analysis of 4.1 million
 singleton births in 5 countries with very high human development index confirms known
 associations but provides no biologic explanation for 2/3 of all preterm births. *PloS One*, *11*(9), e0162506. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0162506
- Field, A. (2013). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics. Sage Publications
- Forsythe, P., & Willis, V. (2008). Parenting preemies: A unique program for family support and education after NICU discharge. *Advances in Neonatal Care*, 8, 221-230. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ANC.0000333710.83517.19
- Foxx, R. M. (2008). Applied behavior analysis treatment of autism: The state of the art. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 17(4), 821-834. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chc.2008.06.007

- Frazier, M. S. (2011). Expressive language. Encyclopedia of Child Behavior and Development. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-79061-9_1060
- Frey, H. A., & Klebanoff, M. A. (2016, April). The epidemiology, etiology, and costs of preterm birth. Seminars in Fetal and Neonatal Medicine, 21(2), 68-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.siny.2015.12.011
- Fuchs, F., Monet, B., Ducruet, T., Chaillet, N., & Audibert, F. (2018). Effect of maternal age on the risk of preterm birth: A large cohort study. *PloS One*, *13*(1), e0191002. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0191002
- Gao, Q., Li, X., Zhou, X., Liu, B., Tang, J., Li, N., Zhang, M., Lu, X., Xu, Z. & Sun, M. (2020).
 Pathophysiological roles and disorders of renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system and nitric oxide during perinatal periods. In *Maternal-fetal and neonatal endocrinology* (pp. 869-889). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-814823-5.00050-7
- Gilmore, J. H., Knickmeyer, R. C., & Gao, W. (2018). Imaging structural and functional brain development in early childhood. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 19(3), 123-137. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn.2018.1
- Gondwe, K. W., White-Traut, R., Brandon, D., Pan, W., & Holditch-Davis, D. (2017). The role of sociodemographic factors in maternal psychological distress and mother-preterm infant interactions. *Research in Nursing & Health*, *40*(6), 528-540.
- Hajianfar, H., Esmaillzadeh, A., Feizi, A., Shahshahan, Z., & Azadbakht, L. (2018). Major maternal dietary patterns during early pregnancy and their association with neonatal anthropometric measurement. *BioMed Research International*, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/4692193

- Hansen, L. K., & Jordan, S. S. (2020). Internalizing behaviors. *Encyclopedia of personality and individual differences* (pp. 2343-2346). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-24612-3_907
- Hidalgo-Lopezosa, P., Jiménez-Ruz, A., Carmona-Torres, J. M., Hidalgo-Maestre, M.,
 Rodríguez-Borrego, M. A., & López-Soto, P. J. (2019). Sociodemographic factors
 associated with preterm birth and low birth weight: A cross-sectional study. *Women and Birth*, 32(6), e538-e543. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wombi.2019.03.014
- Hseu, A., Ayele, N., Kawai, K., Woodnorth, G., & Nuss, R. (2018). Voice abnormalities and laryngeal pathology in preterm children. *Annals of Otology, Rhinology & Laryngology*, *127*(8), 508-513. https://doi.org/10.1177/0003489418776987
- Jensen, E. A., & Schmidt, B. (2014). Epidemiology of bronchopulmonary dysplasia. Birth Defects Research Part A: Clinical and Molecular Teratology, 100(3), 145-157. https://doi.org/10.1002/bdra.23235
- Jiang, M., Mishu, M. M., Lu, D., & Yin, X. (2018). A case control study of risk factors and neonatal outcomes of preterm birth. *Taiwanese Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 57(6), 814-818. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tjog.2018.10.008
- Johns Hopkins Medicine. (n.d.a). *Neurological exam*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/health/conditions-and-diseases/neurological-exam
- Johns Hopkins Medicine. (n.d.b). *Patent ductus arteriosus*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/health/conditions-and-diseases/patent-ductus-arteriosus-pda
- Johnson, J. D., Green, C. A., Vladutiu, C. J., & Manuck, T. A. (2020). Racial disparities in prematurity persist among women of high socioeconomic status. *American Journal of*
Obstetrics & Gynecology MFM, 2(3), 100104.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajogmf.2020.100104

- Kalstabakken, A. W., Molitor, S. J., Gross, A. C., Georgieff, M. K., & Boys, C. J. (2021).
 Predictive value of developmental assessment in a neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) follow-up clinic. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *46*(7), 814-823.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsab048
- Kamity, R., Kapavarapu, P. K., & Chandel, A. (2021). Feeding problems and long-term outcomes in preterm infants—a systematic approach to evaluation and management. *Children*, 8(12), 1158. https://doi.org/10.3390/children8121158
- Kauten, R., & Barry, C. T. (2020). Externalizing behavior. *Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences*. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-24612-3_894
- Kong, L., Nilsson, I. A., Gissler, M., & Lavebratt, C. (2019). Associations of maternal diabetes and body mass index with offspring birth weight and prematurity. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 173(4), 371-378. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2018.5541
- Kumar, P., Sankar, M. J., Deorari, A., Azad, R., Chandra, P., Agarwal, R., & Paul, V. (2011).
 Risk factors for severe retinopathy of prematurity in preterm low birth weight neonates. *The Indian Journal of Pediatrics*, 78, 812-816. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12098-011-0363-7
- Lee, Y. M., Cleary-Goldman, J., & D'Alton, M. E. (2006). The impact of multiple gestations on late preterm (near-term) births. *Clinics in Perinatology*, 33(4), 777-792. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2006.09.008

- Lilliecreutz, C., Larén, J., Sydsjö, G., & Josefsson, A. (2016). Effect of maternal stress during pregnancy on the risk for preterm birth. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, *16*, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12884-015-0775-x
- Love, J. M., Chazan-Cohen, R., Raikes, H., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2013). What makes a difference: Early head start evaluation findings in a developmental context. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 78(1), 1-173. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5834.2012.00699.x
- Lowe, J. R., Fuller, J. F., Do, B. T., Vohr, B. R., Das, A., Hintz, S. R., Watterberg, K. L., Higgins, R. D., Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health, & Human Development Neonatal Research Network (2019). Behavioral problems are associated with cognitive and language scores in toddlers born extremely preterm. *Early Human Development*, *128*, 48–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2018.11.007
- March of Dimes. (n.d.a). *Neonatal Intensive Care Unit (NICU)*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.marchofdimes.org/find-support/topics/nicu
- March of Dimes. (n.d.b). *Premature babies*. Retrieved February 8, 2023, from https://www.marchofdimes.org/find-support/topics/birth/premature-babies
- March of Dimes. (n.d.c). *Preeclampsia*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.marchofdimes.org/find-support/topics/pregnancy/preeclampsia
- McManus, B. M., Richardson, Z., Schenkman, M., Murphy, N., & Morrato, E. H. (2019).
 Timing and intensity of early intervention service use and outcomes among a safety-net population of children. *JAMA Network Open*, 2(1), e187529-e187529.
 https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.7529

- Merhar, S. L., Tabangin, M. E., Meinzen-Derr, J., & Schibler, K. R. (2012). Grade and laterality of intraventricular haemorrhage to predict 18–22 month neurodevelopmental outcomes in extremely low birthweight infants. *Acta Paediatrica*, 101(4), 414-418. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1651-2227.2011.02584.x
- Merriam-Webster. (2023a). Sociodemographic. In *Merriam-Webster.com dictionary*. Retrieved April 28, 2023, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/sociodemographic
- Merriam-Webster. (2023b). Socioeconomic. In *Merriam-Webster.com dictionary*. Retrieved April 28, 2023, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/sociodeconomic
- Mizrahi, E. M., Plouin, P., & Clancy, R. (2008). Neonatal seizures. In Mizrahi, E. M., & Kellaway, P. (Eds.), *Pediatric Epilepsy: Diagnosis and Treatment* (Third Edition, pp. 229-240). https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-385157-4.00300-6
- Montagna, A., Karolis, V., Batalle, D., Counsell, S., Rutherford, M., Arulkumaran, S., Happe, F., Edwards, D., & Nosarti, C. (2020). ADHD symptoms and their neurodevelopmental correlates in children born very preterm. *PloS One*, *15*(3), e0224343. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0224343
- Moore, P. S., Mokrova, I., Frazier, J. A., Joseph, R. M., Santos, H. P., Dvir, Y., Hooper, S. R.,
 O'Shea, T. M., Douglass, L. M., & Kuban, K. C. K. (2021). Anxiety and depression
 correlates at age 10 in children born extremely preterm. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*,
 46(4), 422-432. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsaa118
- Moster, D., Lie, R. T., & Markestad, T. (2008). Long-term medical and social consequences of preterm birth. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 359(3), 262-273. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0706475

- Murray, S. R., Stock, S. J., Cowan, S., Cooper, E. S., & Norman, J. E. (2018). Spontaneous preterm birth prevention in multiple pregnancy. *The Obstetrician & Gynaecologist*, 20(1), 57. https://doi.org/10.1111/tog.12460
- Natarajan, G., Pappas, A., Shankaran, S., Kendrick, D. E., Das, A., Higgins, R. D., Laptook A. R., Bell, E. F., Stoll, B. J., Newman, N., Hale, E. C., Bara, R., & Walsh, M. C. (2012).
 Outcomes of extremely low birth weight infants with bronchopulmonary dysplasia:
 Impact of the physiologic definition. *Early Human Development*, 88(7), 509-515.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2011.12.013
- National Cancer Institute. (2019a). Alcohol. In *NCI dictionary of cancer terms*. Retrieved April 17, 2023, from https://www.cancer.gov/publications/dictionaries/cancer-terms/def/alcohol
- National Cancer Institute. (2019b). Impairment. In *NCI dictionary of cancer terms*. Retrieved April 20, 2023, from https://www.cancer.gov/publications/dictionaries/cancer-terms/def/impairment
- National Cancer Institute. (2019c). Nicotine. In *NCI dictionary of cancer terms*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.cancer.gov/publications/dictionaries/cancer-terms/def/impairment
- National Cancer Institute. (2019d). Ultrasound. In *NCI dictionary of cancer terms*. Retrieved May 1, 2023, from https://www.cancer.gov/publications/dictionaries/cancerterms/def/ultrasound
- National Eye Institute. (2022). *Retinopathy of prematurity*. Retrieved April 22, 2023, from https://www.nei.nih.gov/learn-about-eye-health/eye-conditions-and-diseases/retinopathyprematurity

- National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. (n.d.). *Bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD)*. Retrieved April 18, 2023, from https://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/health/bronchopulmonary-dysplasia
- National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke. (2023). *Periventricular leukomalacia*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.ninds.nih.gov/healthinformation/disorders/periventricular-leukomalacia
- Ngui, E., Cortright, A., & Blair, K. (2009). An investigation of paternity status and other factors associated with racial and ethnic disparities in birth outcomes in Milwaukee,
 Wisconsin. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, *13*, 467-478.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-008-0383-8
- Niklasson, A., Engström, E., Hård, A. L., Wikland, K. A., & Hellström, A. (2003). Growth in very preterm children: A longitudinal study. *Pediatric Research*, 54(6), 899-905. https://doi.org/10.1203/01.PDR.0000091287.38691.EF
- Nordhov, S. M., Rønning, J. A., Dahl, L. B., Ulvund, S. E., Tunby, J., & Kaaresen, P. I. (2010). Early intervention improves cognitive outcomes for preterm infants: Randomized controlled trial. *Pediatrics*, *126*(5), e1088-e1094. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2010-0778
- Nordhov, S. M., Rønning, J. A., Ulvund, S. E., Dahl, L. B., & Kaaresen, P. I. (2012). Early intervention improves behavioral outcomes for preterm infants: Randomized controlled trial. *Pediatrics*, *129*(1), e9-e16. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-0248
- Novak, I., Morgan, C., Fahey, M., Finch-Edmondson, M., Galea, C., Hines, A., Langdon, K.,
 McNamara, M. C., Paton, M. C. B., Popat, H., Shore, B., Khamis, A., Stanton, E.,
 Finemore, O. P., Tricks, A., Velde, A. T., Dark, L., & Badawi, N. (2020). State of the
 evidence traffic lights 2019: Systematic review of interventions for preventing and

treating children with cerebral palsy. *Current Neurology and Neuroscience Reports*, 20, 1-21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11910-020-1022-z

- Nwabara, O., Rogers, C., Inder, T., & Pineda, R. (2017). Early therapy services following neonatal intensive care unit discharge. *Physical & Occupational Therapy in Pediatrics*, 37(4), 414-424. https://doi.org/10.1080/01942638.2016.1247937
- Osterman, M. J., Hamilton, B. E., Martin, J. A., Driscoll, A. K., & Valenzuela, C. P. (2022). Births: Final data for 2021. Retrieved February 8, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr72/nvsr72-01.pdf
- Parent to Parent of Texas. (n.d.). *Early childhood intervention: What every parent should know*. Retrieved May 1, 2023, from https://www.txp2p.org/Media/otherarticles/ECI_Article_en-134.pdf
- Parkerson, S., Philip, R., Talati, A., & Sathanandam, S. (2021). Management of patent ductus arteriosus in premature infants in 2020. *Frontiers in Pediatrics*, 8, 590578. https://doi.org/10.3389/fped.2020.590578
- Parkland Health. (2019). Parkland marks 125 years of providing 'tlc' for mothers, infants. News & Updates. Retrieved from https://www.parklandhealth.org/news-and-updates/parklandmarks-125-years-of-providing-tlc-for-moth-1579#:~:text=No%20one%20knows%20the%20exact,other%20hospital%20in%20the%2

0U.S.

- Patel, R. M. (2016). Short-and long-term outcomes for extremely preterm infants. *American Journal of Perinatology*, *33*(03), 318-328. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0035-1571202
- Peaceman, A. M., Mele, L., Rouse, D. J., Leveno, K. J., Mercer, B. M., Varner, M. W., Reddy, U. M., Wapner, R. J., Sorokin, Y., Thorp, J. M., Ramin, S. M., Malone, F. D., O'Sullivan,

M. J., Dudley, D. J., Caritis, S. N., & Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health Human Development Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units Network (2022). Prediction of cerebral palsy or death among preterm infants who survive the neonatal period. *American Journal of Perinatology*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-1788-6281

- Peralta-Carcelen, M., Schwartz, J., & Carcelen, A. C. (2018). Behavioral and socioemotional development in preterm children. *Clinics in Perinatology*, 45(3), 529-546. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2018.05.003
- Petersen, I. T., Bates, J. E., D'Onofrio, B. M., Coyne, C. A., Lansford, J. E., Dodge, K. A., Pettit, G. S., & Van Hulle, C. A. (2013). Language ability predicts the development of behavior problems in children. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *122*(2), 542. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031963
- Potijk, M. R., de Winter, A. F., Bos, A. F., Kerstjens, J. M., & Reijneveld, S. A. (2012). Higher rates of behavioural and emotional problems at preschool age in children born moderately preterm. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, 97(2), 112-117. https://doi.org/10.1136/adc.2011.300131
- Purisch, S. E., & Gyamfi-Bannerman, C. (2017). Epidemiology of preterm birth. Seminars in Perinatology, 41(7), 387–391. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.semperi.2017.07.009
- Puthussery, S., Chutiyami, M., Tseng, P. C., Kilby, L., & Kapadia, J. (2018). Effectiveness of early intervention programs for parents of preterm infants: A meta-review of systematic reviews. *BMC Pediatrics*, 18, 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-018-1205-9
- Ratnasiri, A. W., Parry, S. S., Arief, V. N., DeLacy, I. H., Halliday, L. A., DiLibero, R. J., & Basford, K. E. (2018). Recent trends, risk factors, and disparities in low birth weight in

California, 2005–2014: A retrospective study. *Maternal Health, Neonatology and Perinatology*, 4(1), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40748-018-0084-2

- Reddy, N., Doyle, M., Hanagandi, P., Taranath, A., Dahmoush, H., Krishnan, P., Oztekin, O.,
 Boltshauser, E., Shroff, M., & Mankad, K. (2022). Neuroradiological mimics of
 periventricular leukomalacia. *Journal of Child Neurology*, *37*(2), 151-167.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/08830738211026052
- Rivard, M., Morin, M., Mercier, C., Terroux, A., Mello, C., & Lépine, A. (2017). Social validity of a training and coaching program for parents of children with autism spectrum disorder on a waiting list for early behavioral intervention. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 26, 877-887. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-016-0604-5
- Rogers, E. E., & Hintz, S. R. (2016). Early neurodevelopmental outcomes of extremely preterm infants. *Seminars in Perinatology*, 40(8), 497–509. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.semperi.2016.09.002
- Sameroff, A. (2009). *The transactional model of development: How children and contexts shape each other* (1st ed.). American Psychological Association.
- Sameroff, A. J., & Chandler, M. J. (1975). Reproductive risk and the continuum of caretaking casualty. *Review of Child Development Research*, *4*, 187-244.
- Sarkar, S., Shankaran, S., Barks, J., Do, B. T., Laptook, A. R., Das, A., Ambalavanan, N., Van Meurs, K. P., Bell, E. F., Sanchez, P. J., Hintz, S. R., Wyckoff, M. H., Stoll, B. J., Carlo, W. A., & Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Neonatal Research Network (2018). Outcome of preterm infants with transient cystic periventricular leukomalacia on serial cranial imaging up to term

equivalent age. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, 195, 59-65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2017.12.010

- Scott, M. N., Taylor, H. G., Fristad, M. A., Klein, N., Espy, K. A., Minich, N., & Hack, M. (2012). Behavior disorders in extremely preterm/extremely low birth weight children in kindergarten. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics*, 33(3), 202-213. https://doi.org/10.1097/DBP.0b013e3182475287
- Seaton, S. E., Barker, L., Draper, E. S., Abrams, K. R., Modi, N., Manktelow, B. N., & UK Neonatal Collaborative (2019). Estimating neonatal length of stay for babies born very preterm. *Archives of Disease in Childhood. Fetal and Neonatal Edition*, 104(2), F182– F186. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2017-314405
- Singh, M., Alsaleem, M., & Gray, C. P. (2022). Neonatal sepsis. In *StatPearls* [Internet]. StatPearls Publishing.
- Smith, L. K., Draper, E. S., Evans, T. A., Field, D. J., Johnson, S. J., Manktelow, B. N., Seaton,
 S. E., Marlow, N., Petrou, S., & Boyle, E. M. (2015). Associations between late and
 moderately preterm birth and smoking, alcohol, drug use and diet: A population-based
 case–cohort study. *Archives of Disease in Childhood-Fetal and Neonatal Edition, 100*(6),
 F486-F491. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2014-307265
- Stephens, B. E., & Vohr, B. R. (2009). Neurodevelopmental outcome of the premature infant. *Pediatric Clinics*, 56(3), 631-646. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcl.2009.03.005
- Stoll, B. J., Hansen, N. I., Adams-Chapman, I., Fanaroff, A. A., Hintz, S. R., Vohr, B., Higgins,
 R. D., & National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Neonatal Research
 Network. (2004). Neurodevelopmental and growth impairment among extremely low-

birth-weight infants with neonatal infection. *JAMA*, 292(19), 2357-2365. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.292.19.2357

- Stoll, B.J., Hansen, N.I., Bell, E.F., Walsh, M.C., Carlo, W.A., Shankaran, S., Laptook, A.R.,
 Sánchez, P.J., Van Meurs, K.P., Wyckoff, M. and Das, A., Hale, E.C., Ball, M.B.,
 Newman N.S., Schibler K., Poindexter, B.B., Kennedy, K.A., Cotton C.M., Watterberg,
 K.L., D'Angio, C.T., ... Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and
 Human Development Neonatal Research Network. (2015). Trends in care practices,
 morbidity, and mortality of extremely preterm neonates, 1993-2012. *JAMA*, *314*(10),
 1039-1051. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2015.10244
- Stylianou-Riga, P., Kouis, P., Kinni, P., Rigas, A., Papadouri, T., Yiallouros, P. K., & Theodorou, M. (2018). Maternal socioeconomic factors and the risk of premature birth and low birth weight in Cyprus: A case–control study. *Reproductive Health*, 15(1), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-018-0603-7

Sullivan, K., Raley, R. K., Hummer, R. A., & Schiefelbein, E. (2012). The potential contribution of marital-cohabitation status to racial, ethnic, and nativity differentials in birth outcomes in Texas. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, *16*, 775-784. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-011-0801-1

- Taylor, H. G., Klein, N., Anselmo, M. G., Minich, N., Espy, K. A., & Hack, M. (2011). Learning problems in kindergarten students with extremely preterm birth. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*, 165(9), 819-825. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpediatrics.2011.137
- Tedesco, R. P., Galvão, R. B., Guida, J. P., Passini-Júnior, R., Lajos, G. J., Nomura, M. L.,Rehder, P. M., Dias, T. Z., Souza, R. T., Cecatti, J. G., & Group Brazilian MulticentreStudy on Preterm Birth Study (2020). The role of maternal infection in preterm birth:

Evidence from the Brazilian Multicentre Study on Preterm Birth (EMIP). *Clinics*, 75, e1508. https://doi.org/10.6061/clinics/2020/e1508

- Thekkeveedu, R. K., Guaman, M. C., & Shivanna, B. (2017). Bronchopulmonary dysplasia: A review of pathogenesis and pathophysiology. *Respiratory Medicine*, 132, 170-177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rmed.2017.10.014
- Texas Health & Human Services. (n.d.a). *Early childhood intervention services*. Retrieved February 11, 2023, from https://www.hhs.texas.gov/services/disability/early-childhoodintervention-services
- Texas Health & Human Services. (n.d.b). *Information for Families*. Retrieved May 24, 2023, from https://www.hhs.texas.gov/services/disability/early-childhood-interventionservices/information-families
- Van Noort-van der Spek, I. L., Franken, M. C. J., & Weisglas-Kuperus, N. (2012). Language functions in preterm-born children: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Pediatrics*, 129(4), 745-754. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-1728
- Vohr, B. R. (2014). Neurodevelopmental outcomes of extremely preterm infants. *Clinics in Perinatology*, 41(1), 241-255. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2013.09.003
- The Warren Center. (n.d.). *What is specialized skills training?*. Retrieved February 11, 2023, from https://thewarrencenter.org/what-is-specialized-skills-training/
- Watterberg, K. L., Carlo, W. A., Brion, L. P., Cotten, C. M., & Higgins, R. D. (2022). Overview of the neonatal research network: History, contributions, challenges, and future. *Seminars in Perinatology*, 46(7), 151634. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semperi.2022.151634
- Williams, J., Lee, K. J., & Anderson, P. J. (2010). Prevalence of motor-skill impairment in preterm children who do not develop cerebral palsy: A systematic review. *Developmental*

Medicine and Child Neurology, *52*(3), 232–237. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8749.2009.03544.x

- Wolf, M. J., Koldewijn, K., Beelen, A., Smit, B., Hedlund, R., & De Groot, I. J. M. (2002).
 Neurobehavioral and developmental profile of very low birthweight preterm infants in early infancy. *Acta Paediatrica*, *91*(8), 930-938.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/080352502760148667
- Wolke, D. (2011). Preterm and low birth weight babies. *The SAGE Handbook of Developmental Disorders*, 497-527.
- World Health Organization. (2022). *Preterm birth*. Retrieved February 8, 2023, from https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/preterm-birth
- World Health Organization. (2023). *The ICD-10 classification of mental and behavioural disorders* (10th ed.). World Health Organization.
- World Health Organization. (n.d.a). *Diabetes*. Retrieved April 19, 2023, from https://www.who.int/health-topics/diabetes#tab=tab_1
- World Health Organization. (n.d.b). *Low birth weight*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.who.int/data/nutrition/nlis/info/low-birth-weight
- World Health Organization. (n.d.c). *Obesity*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.who.int/health-topics/obesity#tab=tab_1
- Woythaler, M. (2019, February). Neurodevelopmental outcomes of the late preterm infant. Seminars in Fetal and Neonatal Medicine, 24(1), 54-59. WB Saunders. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.siny.2018.10.002

APPENDIX A

TWU IRB



Texas Woman's University

Institutional Review Board (IRB)

https://www.twu.edu/institutional-review-board-irb/

April 12, 2023

Kristine Tolentino-Plata Human Development, Family Studies, and Counseling

Re: IRB Not Required for IRB-FY2023-90 The Role of Special Child Services in Extremely Preterm Children's Neurodevelopment and Behavior

Dear Kristine Tolentino-Plata,

The above referenced project has been received by the TWU IRB - Denton and it has been determined that this project does not require IRB review.

Since all data are de-identified, this study does not need IRB review or approval. Exempt review, category 4 applies to secondary analysis of identifiable information or biospecimens. The dataset you will use is already de-identified, therefore the study does not need IRB review.

If you have any questions or need additional information, please contact the IRB at irb@twu.edu or refer to the IRB website.

Sincerely,

TWU IRB - Denton

APPENDIX B

UTSW IRB

UTSouthwestern Medical Center

Human Research Protection Program

December 19, 2022

To:	Roy Heyne, MD Professor
From:	Erik Soliz, MS, CIP IRB Operations Program Manager Human Research Protection Program Office

RE: Not Human Subjects Research

Project Title: The Role of Special Child Services in Extremely Preterm Children's Neurodevelopment and Behavior

The UT Southwestern Human Research Protection Program (HRPP) has reviewed the above referenced project and determined that the use of de-identified data does not meet the definition of human subjects' research under 45 CFR 46.102 and therefore does not require IRB approval or oversight.

If you have any questions related to this communication or the UT Southwestern HRPP, please call 214-648-3060.

UT Southwestern Medical Center 5323 Harry Hines Boulevard / Dallas, Texas 75390-8843 / (214)648-3060

APPENDIX C

NEONATAL RESEARCH NETWORK DATA USER AGREEMENT

Z k Reten	Zaterka-Baxter, Kristin <kzaterka@rt To • Kristine Tolentino-Plata Cc • Roy Heyne; • Archer, Stephanie (NIH/ tion Policy No Auto Deletion (50 years)</kzaterka@rt 	i.org> /NICHD) [E]; ● Walsh,	Michele (NIH/NICHD) [E): ● Das, Abhik; ● Myra Wyckoff E	xpires 4/1/2073				
EXTERNAL MAIL									
Good morning, Kristine,									
We acknowledge receipt of your agreement and thus, use of UTSW data as proposed.									
ID	i acknowledge that I have read and agree to comply with the NICHD Neonatal Re- search Network Registry Grantee Site Data Use Agreement.	First Name	Last Name	Center and Site Affiliation (choose all that apply)	Today's Date	I acknowledge that I have read and agree to com- ply with the Guidelines for Data Security Plan for the Use of Data from the NICHD Neonatal Re- search Network.	i acknowledge that I have read and agree to comply with the Supplemental Agreement with Re- search Staff for the Use of Data from the NICHD Neonatal Research Net- work.		
	ose Agreement.	ritst Marine	Last Name	Center and Site Annation (choose an triat apply)	Today's Date	search network.	WUIK.		
332	Larree	Kristino	Tolentino-Plata	04-1 Danas: Parkianu Memorial Hospital;04-2 Danas: Children's Med ical Center:04-3 Dallas: Clements University Hospital;	4/12/2023	Lagree	Lagree		
332	1 MBICC	NI DUIN	ioicitiiio-Flata	iour centerios o bundor cremento oniversity hospital,	-1 12/2023	i ugi ee	i ugi ee		

Thank you,

Kris Zaterka-Baxter, BSN, CCRP Clinical Study Specialist for the Neonatal Research Network Data Coordinating Center

RTI International | Analytics, Management & Operations 0: 919-485-7750 | C: 919-414-1911 | E: <u>kzaterka@rti.org</u>